
STOCK EXCHANGE PKACTICES

THURSDAY, DECEMBER 21 , 1933

UNITED STATES SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE or THE COMMITTEE

ON BANKING AND CURRENCY,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met at 10:30 a.m., pursuant to adjournment on
wsterday in Room No. 301 of tlie Senate Office Building, Senator
L)uncan U. Fletcher presiding.

Present: Senators Fletcher (chairman), Gore (substitute for
Barkley), Adams (proxy for Costigan), Norbeck, Townsend, and
Couzens.

Present also: Ferdinand Pecora, counsel to the committee; Julius
Silver and David Saperstein, associate counsel to the committee;
and Frank J. Meehan, chief statistician to the committee.

The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will come to order, please.
You may proceed, Mr. Pecora.

TESTIMONY OF BOBEET 0. I0BD, DETB0IT, MICH.—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Lord
Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora, may I speak for a moment?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. LORD. I should like to correct an error in my testimony of

yesterday afternoon. You asked me this question
Mr. PECORA (interposing). What page of the transcript are you

reading from ?
Mr. LORD. Page 270.
Mr. PECORA. AH right.
Mr. LORD. YOU asked me this question:
Mr. PECORA. In other words, was not this one of the reasons, to enable the

unit banks to make reports which would show no bills payable, despite the fact
that there were actually bills payable?

And my answer was " Yes." That answer is incorrect. My answer
is unqualifiedly no. To the best of my knowledge and belief, based
upon official statements furnished to me of the group banks, which
statements I had no doubt about, there were no bills payable on
December 31, 1930.

Mr. PECORA. The answer as it appears in the stenographic tran-
script is the answer you made, though,.isn't it?

Mr. LORD. That is the answer I made.
Mr. PECORA. YOU are not impeaching the accuracy of the steno-

graphic transcript, are you ?
Mr. LORD. I am not impeaching the answer in the transcript, but

I did not understand your question fully, and now desire to correct
the error in my testimony.
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Mr. PECOKA. NOW, SO long as you have corrected that answer, or
rather have changed it

Mr. LOED. Corrected it.
Mr. PECORA. What was that?
Mr. LORD. Corrected it.
Mr. PECORA. YOU are not correcting the answer as it appears in

the stenographic transcript. The answer shown there is the one
you gave, as I understand your testimony here now. You are
changing it, aren't you?

Mr. LORD. My answer is changed; yes. I am correcting my testi-
mony.

Mr. PECORA. YOU mean that you are changing your testimony.
There is a difference between the two words "correcting" and
" changing."

Mr. LORD. Well, I gave an incorrect answer, not understanding
the question. I desire now to give the correct answer.

Senator COUZENS. Let us have the question repeated so we may
understand how intelligent the witness is in understanding questions
propounded to him.

Mr. PECORA. The question appears on page 270 of the steno-
graphic transcript of yesterday's session, as follows:

In other words, was not this one of the reasons, to enable the unit banks-
to make reports which would show no bills payable, despite the fact that
there were actually bills payable?

And then the answer to that question given by Mr. Lord on yester-
day was "Yes." And he continued with "Might I interject some-
thing at this point? "

Now that is what we have before us.
Mr. LORD. And I want ,to change that answer of " yes " to one

of "no."
Mr. PECORA. YOU want to change that answer so that it will be

"no."
Mr. LORD. I want to answer it now correctly, " no."
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Lord, did you examine this stenographic

transcript since you testified before the subcommittee on yesterday?
Mr. LORD. AS I left the stand yesterday afternoon one of my asso-

ciates asked me why I had answered that question incorrectly. I
stated to him that I did not answer it incorrectly if I understood the
question. There was some discussion about it, and then I sent for
the transcript and saw that I had answered the question incorrectly.

Mr. PECORA. Well, did you read all the testimony you gave on yes-
terday on this point?

Mr. LORD. Merely on this particular point.
Mr. PECORA. For instance, did you read the testimony you gave

on this point as it appears on page 269 of the stenographic tran-
script?

Mr. LORD. I read page 269, yes. To what are you now referring ?
Mr. PECORA. The testimony that I have in mind appears on page

269 of the stenographic transcript as follows:
Question. At any of those times did any of those unit banks have bills pay-

able which were taken care of temporarily in some fashion so as to make it
unnecessary to show those bills payable in published reports of condition?
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And the answer was:
Answer. Yes, sir.
Question. How was that done, Mr. Lord?
Answer. It was done usually by either the Guardian Detroit Bank buying

some of their assets and supplying them with cash, or depositing funds in the
form of C.D.'s.

Mr. LORD. I might add to that, that the Guardian Detroit Bank
carried accounts in some of the units; in additions to C.D.'s, it was
carried in the form of a regular checking account.

Mr. PECORA. Have you any desire, to change any of the testimony
that you gave on yesterday as it now appears on page 269 of the
stenographic transcript?

Mr. LORD. None except the addition that in some cases it was not
in the form of C.D.'s but in the form of a regular account on the
books of the bank.

Senator ADAMS. DO I understand, Mr. Lord—and I was not here
yesterday when this testimony was given—that the Group organi-
zation, or an organization of some kind, had loaned money to the
local bank, evidenced by a bill payable, and that they substituted
for the bill payable a CD., took a CD. in place of it?

Mr. LORD. They deposited funds to the credit of th© local bank,
and that bank used those funds to pay its bills payable.

Senator ADAMS. There was no exchange, then, of the bill payable
itself for a CD.?

Mr. LORD. NO. I would say they were two separate transactions.
Mr. PECORA. That was invariably done at about the times when

banks expected a call from the Comptroller of the Currency for
condition statements, wasn't it?

Mr. LORD; I would not say invariably. From time to time we,
throughout the year, carried funds in some of the out-State banks.
Some of those funds remained there for many months. I would
say it was the exception rather than the rule.

Mr. PECORA. What did you say?
Mr. LORD. I would say that the placing of funds for the purpose

of local banks liquidating their bills payable was the exception rather
than the rule.

Mr. PECORA. Well, now, on yesterday afternoon you gave consider-
able testimony tending to create the impression, or at least it did
in my mind, that this was the universal custom among banks. Do
you recall that testimony? You gave considerable testimony along
that line yesterday.

Mr. LORD. My recollection is that when I spoke of—or you used
the words " universal custom." I used, as I recall, different words,
to the effect that it was the desire and the effort of banks to clean
up their bills payable on or about the statement date period.

Mr. PECORA. They cleaned them up by making bona fide payments
of the bills payable ?

Mr. LORD, I es, sir.
Mr. PECORA. In all instances?
Mr. LORD. I think so. I would say bona fide if they had the funds

with which to pay them, on deposit.
Mr. PECORA. YOU are quite sure of that, are you ?
Mr. LORD. I would say so.

175541—34—PT 9 10
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Mr. PECORA. In all those instances those bills payable were actually
paid?

Mr. LORD. SO far as I know, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. YOU sought to keep yourself currently informed as

to what was going on in the unit banks, did you ?
Mr. LORD. Yes. But I had nothing to do with the mechanics of

the bookkeeping and the making of entries.
Mr. PECORA. Who had to do with those mechanics, principally?
Mr. LORD. I would say the teller handling
Mr. PECORA (interrupting). I mean in behalf of the group.
Mr. LORD. I do not understand your question, because it was not a

deposit on the group's books.
Mr. PECORA. Wasn't it the group's policy to have those unit banks

show no bills payable ?
Mr. LORD. SO far as possible; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And who handled the mechanics by which that was

made possible ?
Mr. LORD. I would say that was handled by several different officers,

who handled the accounts of banks and bankers.
Mr. PECORA. Cannot you give us the names of the individuals who

handled the mechanics of that thing ?
Mr. LORD. At one period in the bank's history Colonel Walsh

handled banks and bankers. At a later date Mr. D. F. Valley did it.
Mr. PECORA. What was Colonel Walsh's position or office in the

group when he handled those mechanics ?
Mr. LORD. His office in the group was that of executive vice presi-

dent. And the bank at one period—well, he was the executive vice
president of the bank at one period, and at a later date he was vice
president, when he was giving the most of his time to the group.

Mr. PECORA. What was Mr. Valley's office or position in the group
when he handled the mechanics?

Mr. LORD. He was not an officer of the group. Mr. Valley was
vice president of the bank.

Mr. PECORA. Of which bank?
Mr. LORD. Of the Guardian National Bank of Commerce.
Mr. PECORA. AS vice president of the Guardian National Bank

did he direct or handle mechanics which enabled all the other unit
banks in the group to avoid reporting bills payable ?

Mr. LORD. He might have so far as it related to deposits of the
Guardian National Bank of Commerce in any of those units.

Mr. PECORA. Can you describe to the subcommittee the details of
those mechanics?

Mr. LORD. If you could cite some instance I could probably de-
scribe it better.

Mr. PECORA. Describe the general mechanics, the details of that
matter.

Mr. LORD. All the unit banks carried correspondent accounts in
Detroit with the Guardian National Bank of Commerce. The Guard-
ian National Bank of Commerce frequently and at different times
during the year carried accounts with the other banks or carried
C. D.'s with the other banks. A credit would be placed upon our
books for the account of the out-State bank, or the out-State bank
would show or would use for a deposit a certificate of deposit. That
gave that bank the funds with which to liquidate bills payable.
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Senator ADAMS. Mr. Lord, were bills payable due to the Guardian
Bank in Detroit? What I mean is, if any of those out-state banks
had occasion to borrow money did they invariably borrow it from
the parent bank?

Mr. LORD. In some cases they borrowed it from the parent bank,
and in some cases they borrowed it from the Federal Reserve bank.
Later on in some cases they borrowed from the R.F.C.

Senator ADAMS. And in each of those cases a bill payable would
be secured by collateral?

Mr. LORD. Yes, sir. We never loaned to any unit bank without
collateral, to my knowledge.

Senator ADAMS. Did you exact collateral when you made a deposit?
Mr. LORD. NO. sir; we did not
Senator ADAMS (continuing). Which was used to pay a bill

payable ?
Mr. LORD. Not to my knowledge.
Senator ADAMS. The fact of the matter would be that the unit

bank got back its collateral ?
Mr. LORD. Yes, or if it was held in safe-keeping for their account

it was done with no claim that we had on it.
The CHAIRMAN. The statement of a unit bank would show bills

receivable as well as bills payable, in the proper course, wouldn't it?
Mr. LORD. If a unit bank would borrow from the Gruardian Na-

tional Bank of Commerce the unit bank would show bills payable
and the Guardian National Bank of Commerce would show that
as bills receivable in its loans and discounts.

The CHAIRMAN. Yes; but the statement of the unit bank, the
form of the statement is such, that it would show bills payable?

Mr. LORD. If they owed money it would certainly show bills
payable.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I am speaking now about the form.
Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. And it also would show bills receivable.
Mr. LORD. Why?
The CHAIRMAN. The form would show that, wouldn't it ? In the

statement of the bank they would have to give bills receivable and
the cash owed to their other banks.

Mr. LORD. I t would show cash as to
The CHAIRMAN (interposing). I mean it would show in their

statement.
Mr. LORD. I do not. understand your question, Senator Fletcher.
The CHAIRMAN. A bank makes a statement showing bills payable.

In that same statement it should show bills receivable, amounts due
from other banks.

Mr. LORD. Yes; indeed it would, if there were any.
The CHAIRMAN. If there were any, of course.
Mr. LORD. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. NOW, if a unit bank had on deposit with you cer-

tain funds with which it intended to pay bills payable and all that
sort of thing, their statement would show that that amount of money
was due it, under the head of bills payable, or cash due from other
banks, or whatever heading they put it under.

Mr LORD. Yes, if I understand your question.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



4 3 4 4 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

The CHAIRMAN. SO that if a bank statement showed bills payable
and also showed an amount of bills receivable, one would offest
the other, and what harm could come to the bank that showed bills.
payable and also bills receivable? And if it showed no bills payable
the amount receivable would have to be less than it would show
otherwise.

Mr. LORD. Your question is not quite clear to me, Senator Fletcher.
The CHAIRMAN. In other words, a bank has certain bills payable

that you do not want to appear on their statement. At the same
time there were bills payable the bank had with you on deposit a
sufficient amount to cover its bills payable. Is that it ?

Mr. LORD. Yes; and they charge that deposit and pay their bills
payable, if I understand your question.

Senator ADAMS. May I just follow my question one step further,
Mr. Lord?

Mr. LORD. Yes, Senator Adams.
Senator ADAMS. The process that you outline was that there was a

bill payable from one of the unit banks. The parent bank made a
deposit with the

Mr. LORD (interposing). With one of the
Senator ADAMS (continuing). With the unit bank?
Mr. LORD. That is correct.
Senator ADAMS. And that deposit did what?
Mr. LORD. Provided, then, funds with which to liquidate bills

payable.
Senator ADAMS. The collateral was then released. What was done

with the bill payable? Was it subsequently restored?
Mr. LORD. I t might have been, and it might have been a few days

later or a few months later, depending upon the cash resources of
the bank. I t may have needed money for other purposes.

Senator ADAMS. Here was a deposit with a unit bank by the parent
bank. The effect of that was that the parent bank secured the pay-
ment of its deposit account by a bill payable secured by collateral.
That is a rather preferential transaction when you reach that point,
isn't it?

Mr. LORD. I wouldn't think so, because that unit bank had the
right to borrow its funds elsewhere and take care of the withdrawal
of that deposit. They did not have to borrow from the parent
bank. They could borrow from the Federal Reserve Bank or any
place else they wanted.

Senator ADAMS. If the parent bank has a deposit with a unit
bank, and the parent bank wants to withdraw its deposit, and the
unit bank gives them collateral which is perfectly good and a bill
payable, they have rather improved their position as compared with
other depositors, haven't they?

Mr. LORD. NO. They occupy the same position as any other depos-
itor.

Senator ADAMS. No; they thereby become a secured depositor.
Mr. LORD. NO. Supposing the Guardian National Bank of Com-

merce had an account, say; of $250,000 in a unit bank, and those
funds had been used to liquidate all or a portion of bills

Senator ADAMS (interposing). But the deposit stands on the books.
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Mr. LORD (continuing). And supposing that bank had an account
from somebody else and they wanted to withdraw their money. The
Guardian National Bank stood in the same position. The mere
fact that they were willing to reloan to that unit bank funds with
which to provide for the pay ment of that deposit, puts the Guardian
National Bank of Commerce in the same position as a depositor, as
every other depositor. They had no claim on the deposit when
they had no

Senator ADAMS (interposing). But when they make a bank de-
posit they are given collateral in place of an unsecured claim that
the ordinary depositor holds.

Mr. LORD. I t may be that the bank had the money with which to
pay. If they did not have the funds they might have to come to
the Guardian National Bank of Commerce and say: We need $200,-
000 or $250,000. Will you loan it to us on collateral. Those are two
entirely separate and distinct transactions.

Senator ADAMS. But in doing that it was avoiding any hazard.
Mr. LORD. NO. If the bank had closed they would occupy the

same position as any other depositor would. The mere fact that
they might hold for safe-keeping any collateral on a prior loan did
not change that situation.

Senator ADAMS. If a deposit is made, and it has been applied to
bills payable, then when the parent bank wants to withdraw its de-
posit it gets from the unit bank a note in payment of the deposit
and gets collateral to secure such note.

Mr. LORD. If the unit bank requires a loan to pay that deposit.
Senator ADAMS. Well, ive are assuming there will be no note unless

they require it. But the mere fact that they require it would indi-
cate preferential treatment in the case of the parent bank, wouldn't
it?

Mr. LORD. I do not consider that there was any preferential
treatment.

Senator COUZENS. Let me use this illustration: Assuming a unit
bank borrowed $250,000 from you and gave you a note and security.
Later on you wanted that unit bank to be relieved of showing bills
payable. So you put $250,000 on deposit in the unit bank and cancel
the note and take the security out of your bank? or hold it for safe
keeping. In what respect is your Guardian National Bank of Com-
merce any better off by that procedure than by holding the security
with the note ?

Mr. LORD. I t made no difference to the Guardian National Bank of
Commerce.

Senator COUZENS. If you are willing to deposit $250,000 in a unit
bank so that they may avoid showing bills payable, why couldn't you
have done that in the first instance instead of taking a note with
security ?

Mr. LORD. I think we did it in many cases. I think you will find
that

Senator COUZENS (interposing). I am not going into many cases.
1 am talking about the kind of loans you have been discussing. You
said a unit bank might borrow $250,000 from you and put up security.
In that case it was a bill payable and you were secured.

Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
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Senator COUZENS. Against an ordinary depositor.
Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. And later on you deposit $250,000 in that unit

bank, on a CD., for example. And they used that $250,000 to
cancel the note that you had.

Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. And you surrendered the collateral. Why did

you not do that in the first instance instead of taking a note as
collateral ?

Mr. LORD. We might not have had at that time surplus funds with
which to do it.

Senator COUZENS. But you did not need security then, that being
so, did you? But you did take security from your unit bank.

Mr. LORD. We took security always when we made a bank a loan.
Senator COUZENS. What is the difference between making them a

loan and depositing $250,000, except that you prefer yourself?
Mr. LORD. Well, that would apply to any bank making loans to

other banks.
Senator COUZENS. I understand that that is so, but I am not

asking you questions on that point. I am talking about your rela-
tions with your own units. You demand a note and security in one
case, and in another case you put your money in a unit bank and
stand the same chance as any other depositor.

Mr. LORD. That is true.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Lord, it was the rule for the Comptroller of the

Currency three times a year at least to call on banks for a report
of their condition as of a prescribed date, was it not?

Mr. LORD. I believe so, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And at about what times or periods during the year

would those three times occur?
Mr. LORD. I think I mi^ht say it is usually four times a year.
Mr. PECORA. But three times is required at least?
Mr. LORD. I believe so.
Mr. QPECORA. At about what time do those calls come ?
Mr. LORD. Usually sometime about the 1st of March or the latter

part of April; and then between the 1st of June and along some
time in July; and always, if my recollection is correct, the last day
of the year.

Mr. PECORA. That is by December 31 ?
Mr. LORD. Or December 30; depending on whether the 31st is a

business day.
Mr. PECORA. And sometimes where a fourth call for a statement

of condition was made it would occur around in September, wouldn't
it?

Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. SO that bank executives could fairly approximate the

time when they would be called upon for a statement of condition?
Mr. LORD. Well, they could know within a period of from 30 to

45 days. But I have known cases where bank calls would run, I
believe, over 30 days of the ordinary time.

Mr. PECORA. Well, was- it the settled policy of the group to so
adjust things among the various unit banks in the group that when
those calls came from the Comptroller of the Currency for a state-
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ment of financial condition, as of a date given by the Comptroller,
bills payable would have been so taken care of, in the fashion that
you have described, as to make it unnecessary for those unit banks
to show, in their reports in answer to the call, any bills payable?

Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora, it was the policy to have as small an amount
of bills payable at all times as possible. And it was the policy to
make as good a showing as we properly could at the time of state-
ment dates. Does that answer your question ?

Mr. PECORA. In part. Did you especially strive to create a situ-
ation by reason of any policy adopted by the group and its unit
banks, to avoid showing any bills payable on any of those reports?

Mr. LORD. Wherever it could be properly done; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Take, for instance, where one of the unit banks, like

the National Bank of Ionia, owed some money to the parent bank,
which is the Guardian National Bank of Commerce, and the time
came around when it was reasonably to be expected that a call would
be issued by the Comptroller of the Currency for a statement of
financial condition, we will say as of September 15, in any one year:
As a rule what were the mechanics employed to enable the National
Bank of Ionia to avoid showing among its bills payable in the report
a bill that it owed the parent bank?

Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora, I do not recall the specific method of han-
dling the National Bank of Ionia.

Mr. PECORA. Well, I am merely using that bank as an example.
Mr. LORD. My recollection is that in the case of the National Bank

of Ionia the Guardian National Bank of Commerce, or the Group
Co., and I do not recall which, carried a deposit with that bank for
a great many months to help it out during the period directly after
the failure of the competing bank in that town. But I have not
the figures in front of me and so cannot answer your question
specifically.

Mr. PECORA. I am simply asking you to take a supposititious case
and describe to the committee the mechanics.

Mr. LORD. I cannot take that case, because I do not know how it
was handled. I do know that there was a deposit carried with
Ionia for a great many months.

Mr. PECORA. Will you be good enough to look at this document
which I show you, which purports to be a photostatic reproduction
of a letter addressed to Mr. Alexander Robertson, vice president of
the National Bank of Ionia, Mich., dated September 17, 1931, pur-
porting to be signed by Mr. James L. Walsh, executive vice presi-
dent of the group ? Look at it and tell me if you recognize it to be
a true and correct copy of such a letter sent by Colonel Walsh to
Mr. Robertson.

Mr. LORD. I never saw it before, but I have no question as to its
being a correct copy.

Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(The document referred to, letter, Sept. 17,1931, Walsh to Robert-

son, was received in evidence, marked "Committee's Exhibit No.
37 ", Dec. 21, 1933, and the same was subsequently read into the
record by Mr. Pecora.)
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Mr. PECORA. The letter has been marked " Committee's Exhibit
No. 37, in evidence ", and reads as follows. I t is on the letterhead
of the Guardian Detroit Bank, dated September 17, 1931 [reading] :
Mr. ALEXANDER ROBERTSON,

Vice President, National Barih of Ionia,
Ionia, Mich.

DEAR ALEX: From now until after next call date will you please wire me
promptly each morning giving me your deposits in thousands of dollars, and
also your bills payable in thousands of dollars. I think there will be no need
to mention either the word " deposit" or " bills payable " in the message, but
merely use two sets of figures, with the word " stop " between, as follows:

"James L. Walsh, vice president, Guardian Detroit Bank, Detroit, Mich.
37,770,000. Stop. $100,000. Alexander Robertson."

Please do not fail to wire me just as early in the morning as possible, and
certainly not later than 10 a.m. Even if you do not need any additional deposits
to offset bills payable, it is extremely important that I be informed accordingly,
as I may be holding up several other moves awaiting to hear from you.

Cordially yours.
Signed by Mr. Walsh.
Does the reading of that letter, Mr. Lord, serve to refresh your

recollection in any way concerning the precise mechanics or means
that were employed to offset bills payable by deposits so that it would
not be necessary for a unit bank that had bills payable in favor of
the parent bank to report the bills payable ?

Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora, let us not use the words " parent bank'
because the Guardian Detroit Bank occupied the same position as any
unit bank.

Mr. PECORA. Then eliminate that characterization " parent bank."
Say any other bank in the group.

Mr. LORD. That does not change in any way my recollection, as 1
described to you, how these deposits and payment of bills payable
were made before. I never saw the letter before, and never had
anything to do with the transaction, so that it does not in any way
enlighten me.

Mr. PECORA. Did you know that it was the practice for Colonel
Walsh, who, as you said before, was one of the officers of the group
who handled the mechanics of this thing, to send out letters in the
form of the one I have just read to you ?

Mr. LORD. I did not, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Then does not this letter serve to enlighten you in any

way concerning the methods that were employed to offset bills
payable by unit banks ?

Mr. LORD. NO.
Mr. PECORA. YOU mean that this letter is meaningless to you ?
Mr. LORD. NO; it is not meaningless. I t serves to show me how

Colonel Walsh was keeping in constant touch with the Ionia Bank,
to know what its condition was each day as to deposits and bills
payable.

Mr. PECORA. He was not doing that each day throughout the year,
was he?

Mr. LORD. Apparently not, from that letter.
Mr. PECORA. From this letter, he was apparently doing that at

about the period when it was to be expected that a call would be
made for a report of condition by the Comptroller of the Currency.

Mr. LORD. I would assume so, from the wording of the letter.
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Mr. PECORA. And it was done specifically to enable those things
to be done which were necessary for the unit bank to offset its bills
payable.

Mr. LORD. TO clean up its bills payable.
Mr. PECORA. SO that it would not have to show bills payable in

any report of condition made pursuant to a call from the Comp-
troller.

Mr. LORD. SO that it would not have any bills payable at the time
of the report.

Senator ADAMS. The depositor in the unit bank, assuming the unit
bank was not in good condition, would be better off in a situation
where a deposit was made than where they had the bills payable
secured by collateral, would he not ?

Mr. LORD. Oh, yes; because the depositors would all be general
creditors rather than loan creditors with specific collateral.

Senator ADAMS. The disadvantage of that transaction was with
the bank making the deposit in substitution for the bill payable.

Mr. LORD. I would say so, Senator.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic copy of

another letter, addressed by Mr. Walsh to Mr. Frank M. Brandon,
president of the City National Bank & Trust Company of Mies.
Mich., also dated September 17, 1931. Look, at it and tell me it
you recognize it as a true and correct copy of such letter.

Mr. LORD. I never saw the letter, but I assume it is a correct copy,
and will accept it as such.

Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(The document referred to, letter, Sept. 17, 1931, Walsh to Bran-

don, was received in evidence, marked " Committee's Exhibit No.
38", Dec. 21, 1933, and the same was subsequently read into the
record by Mr. Eecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The letter just received in evidence as Committee's
Exhibit No. 38, of this date, is written on the letterhead of the Guar-
dian Detroit Bank, and is dated September 17,1931. I t is addressed
to Mr. Frank M. Brandon, president of the City National Bank &
Trust Co. of Niles, Mich., and reads as follows [reading] :

DEAR FBANK: From now until after next caU date will you please wire me
promptly each morning, giving me your deposits in thousands of dollars and
also your bills payable in thousands of dollars. I think there will be no need
to mention either the word " deposits " or " bills payable " in the message, but
merely use two sets of figures with the word " stop " between, as follows:

"James L. Walsh, vice president, Guardian Detroit Bank, Detroit, Mich.
$7,770,000. Stop. $100,000. Alexander Robertson."

Please do not fail to wire me just as early in the morning as possible, and
certainly not later than 10 a.m. Even if you do not need any additional
deposits to offset bills payable, it is extremely important that I be informed
accordingly,, as I may be holding up several other moves awaiting to hear from
you.

Cordially yours.
I observe that the phraseology of this letter is identical with the

phraseology of the letter just offered in evidence prior to this one,
Exhibit No. 37, with the exception that Exhibit No. 37 is addressed to
Mr. Eobertson, of the Ionia bank, and this one is addressed to Mr.
Brandon, of the City National Bank & Trust Co. of Niles. That
indicates that a sort of form letter was used as part of the mechanics
in this process, does it not?
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Mr. LORD. I would not say that two similar letters would indicate
a form letter, Mr. Pecora. I would say that those two situations were
evidently handled in the same manner.

Mr. PECORA. YOU recall the first day you testified here, I showed
you several different letters addressed by you to the executive heads
of different unit banks with regard to dividend declarations by the
unit banks, and those letters were all in the same phraseology, and
you declined to acknowledge that in that case any particular form
of letter was used. Do you think that in this case here the use of
the identical language in these two letters was also an accident,
as you called it the other day ?

Mr. LORD. NO; I do not. I think in those two cases they used
similar letters. If you care to call it a form letter I have no objection.

Mr. PECORA. DO you object to calling it a form letter?
Mr. LORD. NO ; I do not have any objection.
Mr. PECORA. I understood that you did.
Mr. LORD. NO.
Mr. PECORA. IS it not apparent to you, from the phraseology of

these letters, Exhibits Nos. 37 and 38, that these letters were resorted
to for a specific purpose ?

Mr. LORD. For the purpose of keeping in cl'ose contact with the
bank, to know from day to day, at that period, what the condition
of the bank's deposits and bills payable was.

Mr. PECORA. And that information was sought by Colonel Walsh
from the executive heads of unit banks for a period of time terminat-
ing in each instance after the next call date.

Mr. LORD. From those two unit banks; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU know that that was the general procedure fol-

lowed with all the unit banks.
Mr. LORD. I do not, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you mean that?
Mr. LORD. I do.
Mr. PECORA. Why do you think it was desired to have the unit

banks wire Colonel Walsh each morning until after the next call
date, as early as possible, and certainly not later than 10 a.m., a
statement of the deposits of the unit bank and the bills payable of
the unit bank?

Mr. LORD. I do not know, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU do not know?
Mr. LORD. I do not know why he wanted it every day.
Mr. PECORA. AH this is new to you, apparently.
Mr. LORD. I never sa^r those letters before.
Mr. PECORA. I say, this whole scheme is new to you—those me-

chanics.
Mr. LORD. Those mechanise are new to me.
Mr. PECORA. YOU never heard of them before?
Mr. LORD. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Who assigned Colonel Walsh to handle this part of

the mechanics?
Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora, I assume it came in a general discussion at

board meeting, as to the division of duties. I do not recall exactly
how the assignment was made.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 4 3 5 1

Mr. PECORA. YOU were the president of the Guardian Detroit Bank
at the time these letters were written.

Mr. LORD. I was.
Mr. PECORA. YOU were also president of the group at the same

time.
Mr. LORD. I was; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Colonel Walsh was executive vice president of the

Guardian Detroit Bank at the time these letters were written.
Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Also an officer of the group.
Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU were the operating head of both the Guardian

Detroit Bank and of the group, were you not?
Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Can you. not tell the committee who assigned im-

portant duties to different men in your bank and in your group ?
Mr. LORD. The duties of the officers are covered, in a measure, by

the bylaws of the institution.
Mr. PECORA. We know that. We know what the general duties

&re. You will not find anything in the bylaws that authorized
Colonel Walsh to do this particular work, will you ?

Mr. LORD. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Tell us who assigned him to this particular work.
Mr. LORD. I do not know whether it was I or the board. I do

not recollect. I t may have been by my recommendation.
Mr. PECORA. Why do you think Colonel Walsh, in these letters,

requested the heads of the unit banks to whom these letters were
addressed, as follows [reading] :

Even if you do not need any additional deposits to offset bills payable, it is
extremely important that I be informed accordingly, as I may 6e holding up
several other moves awaiting to hear from you.

Mr. LORD. I have no idea. I do not know what he is talking about
when he says " other moves " unless it is similar situations.

Mr. PECORA. Unless it is similar situations in what respect?
Mr. LORD: Taking a bank out of the bills payable.
Mr. PECORA. In other words, he wanted this information from all

the unit banks, even though any unit bank did not have any bills
payable, or required no deposits with which to offset bills payable,
so that he would know how to allocate funds from the parent bank to
take care of the bills payable of their unit banks.

Mr. LORD. Let us not use the words " parent bank ", because they
were entirely separate corporations, occupying the same relative
position.

Mr. PECORA. All right. I will modify the question by referring
to the creditor bank instead of the parent bank.

Mr. LORD. I do not even know that those banks owed the Guardian
National Bank of Commerce money. They may have owed it to
another bank. They may have owed it to the Federal Reserve bank.
They may have borrowed it somewhere else.

Mr. PECORA. I do not think that answers my question.
Mr. LORD. Will you repeat the question, please ?
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Mr. PECORA. YOU notice that in these letters, exhibits 37 and 38,.
Colonel Walsh makes the following statement in each of those two
letters [reading] :

Even if you do not need any additional deposits to offset bills payable, it is
extremely important that I be informed accordingly, as I may be holding up
several other moves awaiting to hear from you.

What do you suppose he meant by that?
Mr. LORD. I think I answered that question, did I not ?
Mr. PECORA. Will you answer it again? I did not understand it-
Mr. LORD. I assume that there may have been other situations

where he wanted the banks to be out of bills payable. I do not
know how many letters he sent out to the units of that tenor at that
time. You have shown me 2 out of 23 banks and trust companies.
I do not know whether he did it to all of them. There is no way I
have of knowing. This is the first time, to my recollection, I have
ever seen those letters.

Mr. PECORA. Will you be good enough to look at this document that
I now show you, which purports to be a photostatic copy of a letter
addressed to Colonel Walsh by Mr. Brandon, president of the City
National Bank & Trust Co. of Niles, dated September 16, 1931, and
tell us if it is a true and correct copy of such a letter sent by Brandon
to Walsh?

Mr. LORD. I accept it as a true copy.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(The document referred to, letter, Sept. 16, 1931, Brandon to

Walsh, was received in evidence, marked " Committee's Exhibit No.
39 ", Dec. 21, 1933, and the same Was subsequently read into the
record by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The letter has been marked in evidence as committee's
exhibit no. 39 of this date. I t is written on the letterhead of the
Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc., entitled " Intra-Group Memo-
randum ", dated September 16, 1931, to Mr. James L. Washy
Executive Vice President, Guardian Detroit Bank, from Mr. F. M.
Brandon, President City National Bank & Trust Co., Niles
[reading] :

Personal.
DEAB COLONEL: Confirming our telephone conversation today, we have bor-

rowed $50,000 of the Federal Reserve bank on Government securities and
believe we will need possibly another $50,000, and knowing your desire to avoid,
if possible, bills payable, it occurred to us that you might arrange a deposit
which would automatically eliminate bills payable at this time, when we are
all looking for a call to report from the Comptroller.

This loan is in no sense occasioned by a local loan demand, but is only because
of a very decided decline in time deposits, which you know we have faced since
June 15 this year, and I shall depend upon your cooperation in arranging for
funds in the best way you think desirable at this time.

Yours very truly,
F. M. BRANDON.

Is this letter enlightening to you, Mr. Lord, concerning the details
of the mechanics employed to offset bills payable of unit banks to
some other bank in the group which was a creditor bank?

Mr. LORD. On that particular transaction it is enlightening. Ap-
parently that bank was borrowing from the Federal Reserve bank,
not from the Guardian National Bank of Commerce. They speak oi
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borrowing $50,000 on Government securities from the Federal
Reserve bank.

Mr. PECORA. The letter says just a little bit more than that, does
it not?

Mr. LORD. I t says he might need $50,000 more.
Mr. PECORA. I t says:
We believe we will need possibly another $50,000, and knowing your desire

to avoid, if possible, bills payable, it occurred to us that you might arrange a
deposit which would automatically eliminate bills payable at this time, when
we are all looking for a call to report from the Comptroller.

Mr. LORD. That is perfectly clear.
Mr. PECORA. And clearly informs you to the effect, in substance,

that these deposits were sought by debtor banks in the group from
other banks in the group at about the time when they were expecting
a call to report from the Comptroller, in order to enable the debtor
banks to avoid the necessity for reporting bills payable.

Mr. LORD. In order to enable that debtor bank; yes.
Mr. PECORA. DO you think this was an exceptional case, Mr. Lord,

or is it typical of the policy that was pursued by the group and its
unit banks?

Mr. LORD. I do not know how many transactions of that character
took place at that time. I have no information.

Senator COTJZENS. Was that policy adopted wherever it was
thought to be necessary?

Mr. LORD. Senator, I have testified it was the desire and effort of
every unit bank to get out of debt, and to get out of debt at that time
as well as throughout the year, wherever they could. I cannot say
very much more than that.

Senator COTTZEN. SO it was the policy
Mr. LORD. I t was the policy to keep our bills payable at the

minimum at all times.
Senator COUZENS. Even though you had to transfer deposits from

one bank to another.
Senator ADAMS. The Federal Reserve bank was created largely

for the purpose of making loans to banks, was it not ?
Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Senator ADAMS. Why should there be such a reluctance on the part

of the bank to show that it was participating in the actual functions
for which the Federal Reserve bank was created ?

Mr. LORD. Senator Adams, the public did not care whether you
were borrowing from the Federal Reserve bank, or where you were
borrowing at that time. Any bank borrowing made a bad impres-
sion on the public mind.

Senator ADAMS. But the borrowing did not increase the liabilities
of the bank, did it, if it used the money to pay deposits ?

Mr. LORD. Not a bit. The liabilities of the bank were either in
borrowed money or to a depositor. I might say, in connection with
that Niles situation, that it was a very critical situation, because, if
my recollection is correct, at or about that time there were several
bank failures in South Bend. The result was that Mies, which is
only a short distance from South Bend, suffered very considerably
in loss of deposits, and Mr. Brandon speaks in his letter of the need
for borrowing because of the decline in their time deposits.
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Senator ADAMS. Mr. Lord, have not the banks had a good deal
to do with creating the public feeling about loans ?

Mr. LORD. I think they have.
Senator ADAMS. Here was the Federal Reserve, created to make the

assets of the country liquid and available, the Federal Reserve fur-
nishing currency, taking in their good loans of eligible paper, in
order that the bank might accommodate its people. The bank that
really accommodated its community would go to the Federal Reserve
to get some additional accommodations to help the community. Why
should the banks both avoid doing that and avoid having the thing
made public?

Mr. LORD. Senator Adams, in normal times the public would not
have thought anything about a bank's borrowings. Those were not
normal times, nor have we had normal times for the past 3 or 4
years. The banks, as I testified yesterday, brought that on them-
selves, in my opinion, by showing pride in attempting to keep out
of bills payable, and being proud of it when they were out of bills
payable. The Federal Reserve bank, as you say, was created for
the very purpose of aiding the banks, and I blame the bankers,
myself included, for the education of the public along that line.

Senator ADAMS. YOU remember in 1920 and 1921 tremendous loans
were made by the Federal Reserve, greater than had ever been made
before.

Mr. LORD. I do. I was in the banking business in Chicago at
that time, and it was a pride to show borrowings from the Federal
Reserve at that time, to help the war, or help the depression after
the war. I blame the bankers for that, myself included.

The CHAIRMAN. Here was a bank that had reported that it had
borrowed $50,000 from the Federal Reserve.

Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Should not that be listed as bills payable?
Mr. LORD. If they owed it at the time of the statement; yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. HOW did you expect to cancel that, by arrang-

ing a deposit to the credit of this bank with you, to the amount of
$50,000?

Mr. LORD. Correct, depositing with that bank $50,000, giving them
the funds with which to pay those bills payable, whether they were
at the Federal Reserve bank or elsewhere.

The CHAIRMAN. That is what he calls automatic settlement ?
Mr. LORD. That is what he speaks of as automatic. It is not auto-

matic. I t takes a separate transaction.
The CHAIRMAN. The bills would not be paid at all, would they?

It was just a bookkeeping proposition.
Mr. LORD. NO, sir. The bills would be paid.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU would pay the Federal Reserve bank $50,000?
Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. And they would owe it to you instead?
Mr. LORD. They would not owe it to us, except as a depositor.
Mr. PECORA. That is virtually owing it to you, is it not?
Mr. LORD. Certainly. A bank is a debtor to all its depositors.
Mr. PECORA. Then, in its report, in response to the Comptroller's

call for a report, that loan, or rather that indebtedness, would not
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appear in the debtor bank's report of condition as a bill payable,
would it ?

Mr. LORD. NO; but it would appear in the debtor bank's, or in
that bank's obligation to its depositors.

Mr. PECORA. Which is something entirely different from its ap-
pearance as a bill payable, is it not?

Mr. LORD. Yes; it is different.
Mr. PECORA. This whole thing was simply done to enable the unit

banks, in making out their reports of condition pursuant to the call
of the Comptroller of the Currency, to avoid reporting to the Comp-
troller that they actually owed bills payable, was it not ?

Mr. LORD. It was done in order to pay off the bills payable.
Mr. PECORA. Were the bills payable entirely liquidated, and the

debtor bank entirely freed of the obligation ?
Mr. LORD. SO far as I know they were, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Was not another obligation substituted for the origi-

nal obligation ?
Mr. LORD. The obligation to a depositor; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. But that obligation so substituted was of a

character that made it unnecessary to report it or make it appear
as a bill payable, was it not?

Mr. LORD. I t was unnecessary to report bills payable when there
were no bills payable.

Senator COUZENS. What were your relations with the Federal
Reserve Bank? Did they examine your banks?

Mr. LORD. Senator Couzens, my recollection is that the Federal
Reserve in Detroit accepted the national and the State reports,
depending upon whether it was a national or State institution.

Senator COUZENS. I t did not send in separate examiners?
Mr. LORD. Not so far as I know. Mr. Patterson might be able to

enlighten you on that.
Senator COUZENS. Who is the head of the Federal Reserve at

Chicago now?
Mr. LORD. They have just had a new appointment, Senator. I

saw it in the paper today. I have forgotten his name—some man
fom Iowa. Governor McDougal has been.

Senator COUZENS. What was Mr. Steven's activity with the Federal
Reserve at Chicago?

Mr. LORD. He is a director of the Federal Reserve, representing
the Washington end in Chicago.

Senator COUZENS. He is there now ?
Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. Mr. Chairman, I would like to have Mr. Stevens,

of the Federal Reserve Bank of Chicago, subpoenaed before the
committee.

Mr. PECORA. What is his full name?
Mr. LORD. Eugene W. Stevens. Senator Couzens, may I comment ?

I do not think Eugene Stevens would know as much detail of the
banks in the district as Governor McDougal or his assistant, Mr.
McKay. He might.

Senator COUZENS. IS Governor McDougal still there?
Mr. LORD. He has been on leave of absence.
Senator COUZENS. Has he not been ill for quite some time ?
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Mr. LORD. He has been quite ill and a new appointment was an-
nounced in the paper today.

Senator COTJZENS. Mr. Stevens was present the night the famous
closing order was issued, was he not?

Mr. LORD. If my recollection is correct he was there at or about
that time.

Senator COUZEETS. AS I understand it he participated in the nego-
tiations that closed all the banks in Michigan on the night of Febru-
ary 13.

Mr. LORD. I think so.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-

duction of a letter, or so-called intra-group memorandum, addressed
to Mr. James L. Walsh by Mr. Alexander Kobertson, vice president
of the National Bank of Ionia, Mich., dated September 19, 1931, and
which is in answer to the letter of Colonel Walsh to Mr. Robertson
of September 13̂  1931, which was offered in evidence here a few
minutes ago. Will you look at this photostatic copy and tell me if
it is a true and correct copy of such a letter ?

Mr. LORD. Yes; I think it is.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(The document referred to, letter, Sept. 19, 1931, Robertson to

Walsh, was received in evidence, marked " Committee Exhibit No.
40 ", Dec. 21, 1933, and the same was subsequently read into the
record by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The letter has been marked Committee's Exhibit No.
40 in evidence, and reads as follows. I t is on the letterhead of the
Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc., dated September 19, 1931
[reading]:

DEAR COLONEL. Your, letter of September 17 requesting daily wires as to our
deposits and bills payable was received. The only bills payable we have are
the amounts advanced on certificates of deposit by the Guardian Bank, which
at present is $400,000, so I think there is no need to mention this in our wires.
If there is you can advise me.

Very truly yours,
NATIONAL BANK OF IONIA,

(Signed) ALEXANDER ROBERTSON,
Viee President.

Does this letter enlighten you concerning the purposes for which
these certificates of deposit were used, to offset bills payable ?

Mr. LORD. That letter enlightens me to the extent of saying that
the Guardian National Bank of Commerce had $400,000 on deposit
with the National Bank of Ionia.

Mr. PECORA. IS it not a fact that Mr. Eobertson himself, in words,
calls that a bill payable ?

Mr. LORD. He does.
Mr. PECORA. SO that he was not deceived in any way by the situa-

tion, was he ?
Mr. LORD. That may not have been, the fact, however.
Mr. PECORA. He regarded a certificate of deposit in the same light

as a bill payable.
Mr. LORD. I do not know whether he did or not.
Mr. PECORA. Does not his letter indicate that ?
Mr. LORD. I t would indicate that; yes.
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Senator COTJZENS. SO, in effect, this banker thought that $400,000
was substantially a bill payable.

Mr. LORD. I t probably was a case where he wanted to liquidate that
deposit of $400,000, and in his own mind he considered it as an ad-
vance by the Guardian National Bank of Commerce in the form of a
deposit which he ultimately wanted to get rid of through liquidation.

Senator COTTZENS. IS it customary for banks to liquidate their de-
posits without a demand of the depositor? Does a bank go to a
depositor and ask him to take his money out?

Mr. LORD. I t has been done.
Senator COTJZENS. That is a rare instance.
Mr. LORD. If it is too large a deposit in 1 month; yes.
Senator COUZENS. I t is a rare incident, is it not ?
Mr. LORD. Yes; I would say so, for a substantial-sized bank.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Lord, let us have before us the letter of

Colonel Walsh to Mr. Robertson, dated September 17, 1931, marked
" Committee's Exhibit 37 ", to which this letter, Exhibit No. 40,. is
specifically the reply. You observe that in Colonel Walsh's letter
of September 17, 1931, to Mr. Robertson he specifically asks Mr.
Robertson as follows [reading] :

Prom now until after next call date, will you please wire me propmptly each
morning giving me your deposits in thousands of dollars and also your bills
payable in thousands of dollars.

This letter of Mr. Robertson, in answer to that letter of September
17 from Colonel Walsh, says [reading] :

DEAR COLONEL: Your letter of September 17 requesting daily wires as to our
deposits and bills payable was received. The only bills payable we have are
the amounts advanced on certificates of deposits by the Guardian Bank, which
at present is $400,000, so I think there is no need to mention this in our wires.

I t is not apparent to you, from this correspondence, what the pur-
pose of it all was ?

Mr. LORD. Of that deposit ?
Mr. PECORA. Of this whole policy.
Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora, I have told you the purpose of the policy,

namely, to get the banks out of bills payable.
Mr. PECORA. Wasn't that done for the purpose of enabling the

banks in their reports submitted in response to calls to create a
better appearance than they actually had?

Mr. LORD. I would say to put them in a stronger financial position.
Mr. PECORA. Were they actually put in a stronger financial

position?
Mr. LORD. They had the deposits.
Mr. PECORA. Were they actually put in a stronger financial

position?
Mr. LORD. I would think so.
Mr. PECORA. They owed $400,000 under the certificate of deposit?
Mr. LORD. TO a depositor; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Does that put the bank in a stronger position than

if they owed the $400,000 as a bill payable ?
Mr. LORD. I t does not make their liabilities any less, no; but I

consider that it puts & bank in a stronger position to have its lia-
bilities in the form of deposits rather than bills payable. Certainly
the public thought so.

175541—34—PT 9 11
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Mr. PECORA. HOW do you know the public thought so? What
evidence have you that the public thought so?

Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora, through this whole history of the last 3
years you know and I know the result on the public of a bank
showing bills payable.

Mr. PECORA. I don't know anything about it, Mr. Lord.
Mr. LORD. I do.
Mr. PECORA. All right. Apparently the public felt no differently

then from the way the bankers felt, judging by the congratulatory
letters and telegrams that you received from different bankers all
over the country in answer to your communication to them showing
that all of the unit banks of the Group on December 31,1930, had no
bills payable?

Mr. LORD. I did not ask the public.
Senator ADAMS. Mr. Lord, was this $400,000 certificate of deposit

secured by any collateral?
Mr. LORD. Not that I know of. I don't know the details, Senator.

That transaction did not come under my direct operations, and I
don't know.

Senator ADAMS. YOU do not know whether or not they were
demand GD.'s or had a definite period ?

Mr. LORD. I assume they were demand C.D.'s, although I don't
know.

Mr. PECORA. I show you another letter, or rather, what purports to
be a photostatic copy of a letter, addressed to Mr. Walsh by Mr.
H. S. Reynolds, president of the Union and Peoples National Bank
of Jackson. Will you look at it and tell me if you recognize it to be
a true and correct copy of such a letter?

Mr. LORD. I recognize Mr. Reynolds' signature.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and incorporated in the record.
(Letter dated Sept. 18, 1931, from H. S. Reynolds to James L.

Walsh was designated " Committee Exhibit No. 41, Dec. 21, 1933 ",
and the same appears immediately following where read by Mr.
Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The letter that has been marked " Committee's Ex-
hibit No. 4 1 " in evidence is written on the letterhead of the Guard-
ian Detroit Union Group, Inc., entitled "Intra-Group Memoran-
dum", dated September 18, 1931, addressed to James L. Walsh,
executive vice president, Guardian Detroit Bank, Detroit, from
H. S. Reynolds, president, Union & Peoples National Bank of Jack-
son [reading] :

DBAB JIM: We will be very glad to wire you daily regarding our deposits
and loans. I have been hoping to hear from you every day about a deposit.
I think it is very important that we do not show any bills payable and that
our deposits are increased between now and the time of the call. I have been
hoping every day to get some outside money, and I sincerely trust that you
will do something for us in the next 3 or 4 days.

Yours very truly,
(Signed) H. S. REYNOLDS.

Does this letter, Mr. Lord, enlighten you concerning any other
practice or policy of the bank and its unit banks ?

Mr. LORD. Any other policy?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
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Mr. LOED. To this extent, that unit banks frequently called upon
Colonel Walsh arid others in the Guardian National Bank of Com-
merce, Guardian Detroit Bank, to aid them in securing deposits of
outsiders. v

The CHAIRMAN. Doesn't it in effect call on Colonel Walsh to send
up some money himself ?

Mr. LORD. That would be the implication of the letter.
Mr. PECORA. That is the implication, that he was looking to

Colonel Wash, who is executive vice president of the Guardian
Detroit Bank, to furnish such deposits, so as to enable this unit bank
to make a showing of increased deposits between the date of this
letter and the time of the next call for report from the Comptroller %

Mr. LORD. TO enable that bank to liquidate its bills payable. Isn't
that what he says ?

Mr. PECORA. NO ; it does not say that. That is why I asked you if
it didn't enlighten you as to some other policy.

Mr. LORD. Will you read the letter?
Mr. PECORA. All right.
DEAR JIM : We will be very glad to wire you daily regarding our deposits and

loans. I have been hoping to hear from you every day about a deposit. I think
it is very important that we do not show any bills payable and that our deposits
are increased between now and the time of the call. I have been hoping every
day to get some outside money, and I sincerely trust that you will do something
for us in the next 3 or 4 days.

Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora, the only way that bank could pay its bills
payable was through increased deposits.

Senator COUZENS. Couldn't it also pay its bills payable by collect-
ing its debts?

Mr. LORD. Yes; over a period, Senator Couzens.
Senator COUZENS. Certainly that is not the only way that you can

pay your bills payable, by borrowing money.
Mr. PEOORA. Doesn't tnis letter suggest to you that another settled

policy of the Group and its unit banks was to do that which would
serve to show an increase in deposits ?

Mr. LORD. I don't think so. I think the purpose of Mr. Reynolds
was the liquidation of these bills payable.

Mr. PECORA. There is not any mention of liquidating bills payable
in this letter, is there?

Mr. LORD. SO we will not show or have any bills payable.
Mr. PECORA. I t says:
I have been hoping to hear from you every day about a deposit. I think it is

very important that we do not show any bills payable and that our deposits are
increased between now and the time of the call.

There were two purposes he had in mind, two objectives: One, to
take care by certain methods of bills payable, and secondly, to in-
crease the deposits between the date of this letter and the time of the
next call?

Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora, every bank was striving to increase its
deposits in the face of the constant seepage of deposits. There is
nothing wrong about that, trying to increase your deposits. We were
going after new business lor ourselves and for our unit banks
constantly.

Mr. PECORA. We know that all banks try to increase their deposits
as much as possible.
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Mr. LORD. Certainly.
Mr. PECORA. But in this particular instance I am discussing with

you whether or not it was the policy of the group and its unit banks
to do something which would enable the unit banks from time to
time and when considered strategically important to do so, to show
increases in their deposits.

Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora, the unit banks were struggling and striving
every day of the year to increase their deposits. I t was not par-
ticularly at statement date, although Mr. Kenolds mentioned it. But
we were fighting all the time to increase deposits.

Mr. PECORA. But this particular letter
Mr. LORD (interposing). He calls attention to it at statement timet

yes; but we had an organization known as the business development
department.

Mr. PECORA. I know, but now, Mr. Lord, in case of this group of
unit banks, because of the existence of the group and the affiliation
among the various unit banks in the group, it was easily possible for
a. unit bank that desired, for any particular reason, at any call date
a good showing, by way of increase of deposits, to make such a show-
ing through the mere expedient of getting one of the other banks in
the group to make a deposit?

Mr. LORD. I t is possible; yes.
Senator COTJZENS. Well, now^ you referred a while ago to " new

business." You would not call that new business, would you?
Mr. LORD. NO ; but I was referring to the outside money, Senator.
Senator COTJZENS. Yes. But the evidence is quite clear that there

was a swapping of deposits that was quite extensively engaged in,
so as to build up a fictitious amount of money in the individual units
of the bank, and undoubtedly that would have been the effect had the
Guardian Bank given the Jackson bank a deposit, because giving
them a deposit would not have diminished the deposits in the Detroit
bank but would have augmented the deposits in the Jackson bank.

Mr. LORD. AS I recall the Jackson situation, we carried a sub-
stantial account in Jackson for many months, just how long I don't
know.

Mr. PECORA. Wasn't it the settled policy of the Group to do that
which would enable unit banks from time to time and whenever con-
sidered strategically important and necessary for them so to do, to
have one or more of the banks in the Group to make deposits with an-
other unit bank in the Group, so as to enable that other unit bank
in the Group to make a good snowing by way of increase of deposits ?

Mr. LORD. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What?
Mr. LORD. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. That was not the policy of the bank?
Mr. LORD. NO, sir. The purpose of those deposits was to liquidate

the bills payable.
Mr. PECORA. Well, would you say that as a result of the way by

which bills payable were offset by deposits one of the effects created
by the method was to enable the debtor bank not only to show no
bills payable but to show an increase of deposits?

Mr. LORD. That was the effect; yes. That was not the purpose.
The purpose was to liquidate the bills payable.
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Mr. PECORA. YOU do not think that that was the only purpose
Mr. LORD (interposing). Absolutely.
Mr. PECORA (continuing). That Mr. Reynolds had in mind when

he wrote this letter marked " Committee's Exhibit No. 4 1 " ?
Mr. LORD. I do not know what he had in mind except from what

he says in the letter.
Mr. PECORA. Well, from what he says in the letter you do not

think that?
Mr. LORD. He wanted increased deposits.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, you remember that we put in evidence yester-

day while you were testifying copy of the Intra-Group Memoran-
dum that you addressed to the board of directors ?

Mr. LORD. I do.
Mr. PECORA. Showing that as of December 31, 1930, the deposits

had increased by 7y2 million dollars during the preceding 3 months
and that there were no bills payable shown by any of the unit banks
in the group; you recall that exhibit?

Mr. LORD. Yes, sir. I don't remember the 7% million figure. I
guess it must be correct.

Mr. PECORA. Will you be good enough to look at this document
which I now show you and which purports to be a photostatic copy
of a letter addressed by Mr. Walsh to Herbert S. Reynolds, presi-
dent of the Union & Peoples National Bank of Jackson, dated
December 31, 1930, and tell us if you recognize it to be a true and
correct copy of such a letter?

Mr. LORD (after examining document). I never saw the letter,
I assume it is correct.

Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and embodied in the record.
(Letter dated Dec. 31, 1930, from James L. Walsh to Herbert

S. Reynolds was designated " Committee Exhibit No. 42, Dec. 21,
1933 ", and the same appears immediately followiiig where read by
Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The letter is marked " Committee's Exhibit No. 42 "
in evidence, written on the letterhead of the Guardian Detroit Bank,
addressed to Mr. Herbert S. Reynolds, President, Union & Peoples
National Bank of Jackson, dated December 31, 1930 [reading] :

DEAB HERB. It begins to look as if none of the banks or trust companies in
the Group will be borrowing at the close of business December 31, 1930. Some
of the banks have made a point of showing biUs payable none—
the word " none " being written out in capitals—
in order to emphasize this particular point. In Guardian Detroit Bank we
are going to set up our statement with the word " none "—
in capital letters—
instead of 0.00. I am passing along this information to you for what it may
be worth.

Please send me at least one half a dozen of your printed statements as
soon as they are ready, because I have some time deposits under negotiation
concerning which I' will get in touch with you as they develop.

May I not take advantage of this opportunity to thank you for the con-
tribution you have made to the work of the operating committee, to the co-
operation you have extended to me personally during the past year, and to
wish for you a happy and prosperous New Year.

Cordially yours,
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Signed by Mr. James L. Walsh, who is chairman of the operating
committee of the Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc.

Now, will you tell the committee, Mr. Lord, what you think
Colonel Walsh had in mind when he made the request to Mr.
Reynolds in this letter for half a dozen of the printed statements in
Mr. Reynolds' bank " because "—quoting from the letter

I have some time deposits under negotiation concerning which I will get in
touch with you as they develop.

Mr. LOBD. I assume Mr. Walsh meant just what he said.
Mr. PECORA. Well, what? What was it?
Mr. LORD. I assume that some of the corporations with which the

Guardian or some of our units were doing business Mr. Walsh was
negotiating with to deposit funds in Mr. Reynolds' bank on time,
outside money entirely.

Mr. PECORA. SO that Mr. Walsh could place these time deposits in
such of the unit banks as would best be served thereby ?

Mr. LORD. SO that the corporations could place them in those
unit banks.

Mr. PECORA. Yes. Then it was within the province and power,
because of this group system, for officers of the group to distribute
deposits among the various banks that were units of the Group in
such manner as would be most helpful to the individual units that
belonged to the Group ?

Mr. LORD. NO, sir; it was not within their power. The corpora-
tions or individuals, whoever made the deposits, placed them wher-
ever they chose. I t may have been the desire of Colonel Walsh to
get some corporation to make a deposit in Mr. Reynolds' bank, but
the officers of our bank had no power to do that for one minute.

Mr. PECORA. Well, whether they had the power or not, was not
the situation, due to the existence of this group system of banking,
one that would enable the executive officers of the group to influence
deposits in such of the unit banks as might be considered most
advisable in the interest of the group ?

Mr. LORD. The officers of the group, Mr. Pecora, may have solicited
from this unit or that unit a deposit from this person or that cor-
poration, but they had no control over where the corporation would
put their funds in any way.

Mr. PECORA. Let me show you this document, which purports to
be a photostatic reproduction of a letter or Intra-Group Memoran-
dum addressed to Mr. Walsh bj Mr. Brandon, president of the City
National Bank & Trust Co. of Niles, dated January 5,1931. Will you
look at that and tell me if it is a true and correct copy of such a
letter?

Mr. LORD. I recognize Mr. Brandon's signature.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and incorporated in the record.
(Letter dated Jan. 5, 1931, from F. M. Brandon to James L.

Walsh was designated " Committee Exhibit No. 43, Dec. 21, 1933 ",
and the same appears immediately following where read by Mr.
Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The letter that has been received and marked " Ex-
hibit No. 43 " reads as follows [reading] :
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DEAR COLONEL: Your letter of the 3d with reference to the next meeting of
the operating committee at Flint is received, and it will be satisfactory to me
to meet on Thursday the 22d instead of Friday the 23d.

Permit me to congratulate you on the splendid showing made by the Detroit
units of the Group, as reflected in the growth of deposits, and it is also
especially gratifying to me that all of the units of the Group were able to
show' bills payable none. No doubt the consolidated accounts in Chicago
were a very helpful factor in showing this increase in Detroit, and we are glad
to have had the opportunity of cooperating with you in bringing this about.

Very truly yours,
(Signed) F. M. BRANDON.

Senator COUZENS. What did he mean in there by the " consolidated
reports in Chicago " ?

Mr. LORD. " Consolidated accounts."
Senator COUZENS. Oh, " accounts." What accounts were consoli-

dated?
Mr. LORD. Senator Couzens, I haven't all the details of that in

mind, but at one time there was an arrangement under which, instead
of, we will say, the Grand Eapids National and Ionia and Jackson
or some group of banks each carrying a separate correspondent
account, they combined it into one account, which made it more
valuable to the Chicago bank, and they all had the privilege of draw-
ing from their account, from that one account. I think that is the
way it was handled. On their books they carried whatever balances
they had, just as though they had their separate accounts.

Senator COUZENS. Under what name was it carried in the Chi-
cago banks?

Mr. LORD. Well, I suppose it was carried under the three names
or whatever they were, so that each bank could draw against it.

Senator COUZENS. Yes; but you said it was consolidated accounts.
How many were consolidated?

Mr. LORD. I suppose that is what he meant. Senator, you will
have to ask somebody else who knows more of the details about it.

Senator COUZENS. Colonel Walsh will know more about it.
Senator ADAMS. What is the advantage of that?
Mr. LORD. I t made a better account for the Chicago bank. In-

stead of having a dozen accounts of ten or fifteen thousand in
balances, they combined a lot of detail in one: account, and it was
thrown into one account, and it made a better account for them.
That was the theory of it.

Senator COUZENS. Why was it abandoned?
Mr. LORD. I don't recall. I t was an operating committee matter.
Senator ADAMS. Mr. Lord, in the operation of these unit banks

was there any disposition or effort to have a bank in B with a de-
posit in C and C in D ?

Mr. LORD. Oh, absolutely no.
Senator ADAMS. There was no pyramiding of deposits?
Mr. LORD. NO, Senator; every bank in our group nad of necessity

to carry a Detroit correspondent.
Senator ADAMS. The bank in Lansing did not carry one in

Jackson?
Mr. LORD. Oh, no; there was no effort to do that. I think if the

record were taken out showing what you might call the interbank
deposits, it was a very modest figure.
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Senator COUZENS. I am glad you asked that question, Senator
Adams, because I think the results are so different.

Mr. LORD. Well, I haven't the figures, Senator Couzens, but I
question that it would show any substantial amount.

Senator COTXZENS. Would you consider 18. millions a substantial
amount?

Mr. LORD. NO ; not with deposits of 400 million, Senator.
Senator COTJZENS. I t might be a substantial amount to a small unit

with a few millions of deposits, might it not?
Mr. LORD. Yes; but there were 23 banks and trust companies. I do

not know the figures, but I doubt whether it averaged 18 million.
There may have been periods, due to the fluctuation of business,
where it went up and down.

Senator ADAMS. In the conduct of your system did the Guardian
Bank act as a general depositary in Detroit of the other 22 members
of the system?

Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Senator ADAMS. What would be the situation where you were

taking out a bill payable? Say the Niles bank had its reserves
carried with the Guardian Bank and the Guardian Bank

Mr. LORD (interposing). Senator Adams, the Mies bank, being a
national bank, had to carry its reserves in the Federal Reserve bank.

Senator ADAMS. I t did not carry all of them.
Mr. LORD. I t might have had some excess, yes.
Senator ADAMS. Was there such a condition that the Niles bank

had on deposit in the Guardian Bank a certain amount, and then
the Guardian Bank, in order to help them meet the bills payable,
would make a separate deposit; that is, each would pass on the
independent deposits rather than offsetting?

Mr. LORD. Well, of course, in case of trouble the deposits would
offset, in case of trouble. But they are entirely separate transactions.

Senator ADAMS. They might have been carried as separate de-
posits so that they were actually susceptible of offsetting, but the
offsetting was not done?

Mr. LORD. Yes, that is correct.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Lord, will you look at this document which I

now show you and which purports to be a photostatic copy of a
letter addressed by Mr. Walsh to Mr. Frank M. Brandon, president
of the City National Bank & Trust Co. of Mies, dated January 6,
1931, and tell me if you recognize it as a true and correct copy oi
such a letter?

Mr. LORD (after examining document). I recognize Colonel
Walsh's initials on that.

Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and entered in the record.
(Letter dated Jan. 6, 1931, from James L. Walsh to Frank M.

Brandon was designated " Committee Exhibit No. 44, Dec. 21,1933 ",
and appears immediately following where read by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The letter marked Committee's Exhibit No. 44 " in
evidence, reads as follows; it is on the letterhead of the Guardian
Detroit Bank,- addressed to Mr. Frank M. Brandon, president of the
City National Bank & Trust Co., Niles [reading] :

DEAE FEANK : This is just a brief note to congratulate you on# being able to
show the item "Bills payable—none" in your statement of condition as of
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December 31, 1930. I was also pleased to note the change you made in the
set-up of your statement by eliminating the item in "Trust Assets.*' I, too,
feel that this is a step toward bringing the statements of all of the group banks
into harmony.

Your personal remarks are greatly appreciated, and I, too, am looking forward
to a very pleasant association with you in the year 1931.

Cordially yours,
Signed J. L. W.

Those were Mr. Walsh's initials, were they not?
Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, what do you understand by the reference in

this letter to an elimination in the statement ox condition of Mr.
'Brandon's bank of the item in " Trust assets "?

Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora, that is a technical matter. Some banks, as
a matter of form, will carry off-setting items on each side of their
statement, of bonds in safe Keeping or trust assets, on the asset side,
off setting the liability side. I t meant absolutely nothing. I t merely
distorted the bank's statement of its own resources and liabilities.
Now it is a technical matter that probably Colonel Walteh can ex-
plain. I t is a detail that I would not follow myself, but that is my
understanding. There are a great many State banks that used to
carry bonds in safe keeping that might run up to several hundred
thousand dollars, and that might swell their statement, giving it the
appearance of a bigger institution than it actually was.

Senator ADAMS. I t had no effect on the net wbrth of the bank?
Mr. LORD. Absolutely no effect.
Senator ADAMS. Merely on the aggregate or totals on the two

sides?
Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. Yes; but wasn't it quite an ordinary discussion

to talk about your totals?
Mr. LORD. Not distorted that way, Senator.
Mr. PECORA. Didn't it show a larger amount of total resources for

that year ?
Mr. LORD. Than we wanted to show, and that is why it was taken

out; because it gave to my mind a somewhat false impression of the
totals of the bank.

Mr. PECORA. Exaggerated impression?
Mr. LORD. Yes; I think it did.
Senator ADAMS. Banks have used that term " resources " and used

that total sometimes as if it meant something?
Mr. LORD. Yes; and it really meant nothing, because they were

offsetting items on both the asset and liability side.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-

duction of a telegram sent to Mr. Herbert E. Wilkin, executive vice
president Union Industrial Trust & Savings Bank, Flint, Mich., by
James L. Walsh under date of December 30, 1930. Will you look
at it and tell me if you are familiar with the transaction to which
that relates ?

Mr. LORD. I know nothing about it at all. Never saw the telegram.
Mr. PECORA. I show you now another photostatic reproduction of

what purports to be an intra-Group memorandum letter addressed
to Mr. Wilkin by Mr. Walsh under date of December 31,1930. Will
you look at it and tell me if you recognize it as being a true and
correct copy of such a Group memorandum or letter ?
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Mr. LORD (after examining document). I recognize Colonel
Walsh's signature.

Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
Mr. LORD. DO you want both of them?
Mr. PECORA. Both the telegram and the letter.
Mr. LORD. I don't know anything about the telegram. There is no

way of identifying it. I assume it is all right.
The CHAIRMAN. Let them be admitted and entered on the record.
(Photostat of telegram dated Dec. 30,1930, from James L. Walsh

to Herbert E. Wilkin was designated " Committee Exhibit No. 45,
Dec. 21, 1933," and appears immediately following where read by
Mr. Pecora.)

(Intra-group memorandum dated Dec. 31, 1930, from James L.
Walsh to H. E. Wilkin was designated " Committee Exhibit No. 46.
Dec. 21, 1933," and appears immediately following where read by
Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The telegram marked "Exhibit No. 45" reads as
follows [reading]:

DECEMBER 30, 1930.
HERBERT B. WILKIN,

Executive Vice President, Union Industrial Trust & Savmgs Bank,
Flint, Miph.

Wire meVearly Wednesday morning your total bills payable, if any, and will
endeavor to secure deposit for you to offset.

JAMES L. WALSH.

The letter marked in evidence as "Committee Exhibit No. 46"
is on the letterhead of the Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc.,
entitled "Intragroup Memorandum", dated December 31, 1930,
addressed to Mr. H. K. Wilkin, executive vice president and cashier,
Union Industrial Trust & Sayings Bank, Flint, from Mr. James L.
Walsh, vice president, Guardian Detroit Bank. I t reads as follows
[reading]:

DEAR HERB: Agreeable with our telephone conversations today, we have
credited your account $1,800,000, representing your certificate of deposit for
$1,200,000 received by messenger and a transfer of $600,000 received through
the Federal Reserve bank.

In accordance with your instructions we have charged your account with your
notes to the Guardian Detroit Bank aggregating $1,800,000, plus accrued interest
to date amounting to $155.55. We are enclosing duplicate deposit ticket in
acknowledgment of above credit, debit advice, and your canceled notes.

You will be gratified to know that none of the units of the Guardian Detroit
Union Group will show,one dollar of biUs payable in their annual statements to
be published shortly.

With best wishes for a happy and prosperous new year, I am,
Cordially yours,

JAMES L. WALSH.

Mr. PECORA. What does this letter indicate to you as the transaction
alluded to therein?

Mr. LORD. Aside from the letter, I know nothing about the trans-
action. The letter would indicate that the deposit was $1,200,000
made by the Guardian Bank with the Flint Bank; that the proceeds
of that deposit were transferred, or $600,000 of the Flint Bank's
funds, making a total of $1,800,000 which was used in liquidation of
the note of that bank to the Guardian Detroit Bank.

Mr. PECORA. Was the note actually paid?
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Mr. LORD. I assume it was.
Mr. PECORA. Or whs it a mere bookkeeping transaction?
Mr. LORD. I assume it was paid and canceled.
Mr. PECORA. And the obligation represented by the note was passed

on to the obligation represented by the depositor?
Mr. LORD. Well, in part.
Mr. PECORA. Was the note referred to in this letter, exhibit 46,

reinstated after the 1st of January 1931?
Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora, I know nothing about it. I have ho details

of the note at all.
Mr. PECORA. Was there a committee known as the " Public Rela-

tions Committee ", either of the Guardian Detroit Bank or of the
group?

Mr. LORD. I have a vague recollection of such a committee.
Mr. PECORA. What were the functions of that committee?
Mr. LORD. I suppose, just what the name implies.
Mr. PECORA. Well?
Mr. LORD. Public relations.
Mr. PECORA. Well, elaborate on that a little, will you?
Mr. LORD. I would say it would handle advertising, publicity of

all characters, contacts with the public—whatever comes within the
scope, of -public relations.

Mr. PECORA. I have before me what purports to be a photostatic
reproduction of the minutes of a meeting of this public relations
committee held on June 25, 1931, in the directors5 room of the
Guardian Detroit Bank, and which reads as follows

Mr. LORD. What was the date? Excuse me.
Mr. PECORA. June 25, 1931. [Reading:]
Ernest Kanzler presided as chairman. Present: Messrs. Berry, Kanzler,

Keane, and Snow. By invitation: Messrs. Scrymgeour, Winningham, and
Paterson.

(1) The minutes of the meeting held May 22, 1931, were read and discussed
-AS follows: The matter of appointing a publicity man in each unit who would
be responsible for gathering current news items and either getting them in the
local papers or sending them on to Mr. Ernest Kanzler was discussed. Mr.
Scrymgeour stated that he had prepared a letter and submitted it to Mr. Walsh,
which Mr. Walsh now has. The chairman will take this up with Mr. Walsh
direct.

(2) In regard to the posters to be used on the Fort Street side of the Guardian
Detroit Bank Savings department in the Penobscot Building, Mr. Berry re-
ported that he had taken the matter up with Mr. Walsh, but due to Doctor
Murphy being out of town, nothing definite had been arrived at as yet.

This is what I particularly want to call your attention to, Mr.
Lord [reading] :

(a) A discussion followed of the Consolidated Group statement, which is to
be printed in poster form 3 or 4 days after the unit statements are available.
It was finally decided that this consolidated statement would be printed in the
standard form rather than in the understandable form, as it had been originally
set up. It was felt that the understandable form was devised at a time when
conditions warranted such a statement, whereas the situation is now entirely
different, and it will be much better to use the same type of statement for the
newspapers, for printed statements, and for posters.

What was the difference between the so-called standard form of
report and the understandable form?

Mt. LORD. Mr. Pecora, I do not know anything about it. I do not
know what they were talking about. I was not at the meeting and
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do not know what the discussion was; and I do not know of any
statement that was published that is not in understandable form. I t
is all Greek to me. I never saw the thing before.

Mr. PECORA. What was the standard form ? Let us see how much
Greek there was to it.

Mr. LORD. I do not know what they are referring to.
Mr. PECORA. They were referring to the issuance of the Consoli-

dated Group statement, were they not?
Mr. LORD. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know what that was?
Mr. LORD. I assume it is what appeared in the annual report.
Mr. PECORA. The consolidated group statement was a statement

showing the condition of all of the unit banks in the group, in con-
solidated form?

Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Aiid in that consolidated group statement it was neces-

sary to show various items of assets and items of liability?
Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. There was a so-called standard form of such a state-

ment, was there not?
Mr. LORD. I do not know what he was talking about when he says

* standard " or " understandable." I have not the slightest idea.
Senator COTJZENS. That was not the question that Mr. Pecora asked.

He asked whether or not there was a, standard form. I think he
was not referring to this particular things but was there a standard
form?

Mr. LORD. AS I understand the words " standard form ", it is the
statement which appeared in the annual report. I do not know of
any other form.

Mr. PECORA. Did you ever hear of another form called or desig-
nated as an understandable form as distinguished from the standard
form?

Mr. LORD. I do not know what he was referring to, unless he is
referring to a detailed statement such as that of the Continental
Bank of New York, or the Corn Exchange Bank. Under each item
it would have in words of one syllable just what it owed to the de-
positors, and under capital stock it would show what the stockholders
had in it. Unless he means that, I do not know what he was talking
about.

Mr. PECORA. YOU were the executive officer of both the Group and
of the largest bank in the Group, were you not, at this time, in June
1931?

Mr. LORD. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And as the executive officer of the Group it was part

of your duty to get up or to assist in the preparation of a statement
showing the condition of the Group and its units, was it not?

Mr. LORD. I t was part of my duty to look at the statement and see
that it was satisfactory; yes. But to get it up, no.

Mr. PECORA. In order to see that it was satisfactory you had to
know what the report contained?

Mr. LORD. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And that would lead to a consideration by you of the

form of the report, would it not?
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Mr. LORD. I would $ay so; yes.
Mr. PECORA. YOU were interested as the executive head of the

Group in anything that was put out in behalf of the Group to en-
lighten the public with respect to the position of the Group and of
the unit banks, were you not ?

Mr. LORD. Yes, I was, naturally.
Mr. PECORA. And you knew that this public relations committee

was functioning for the precise purpose or the specific purpose of
keeping the public informed, among other things, concerning the
activities, the condition, the progress of the Group and its unit banks?

Mr. LORD. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. That was not an unimportant detail, was it?
Mr. LORD. NO.
Mr. PECORA. I t is important to any bank to maintain friendly rela-

tions with the public, is it not?
Mr. LORD. Indeed it is.
Mr. PECORA. And to impress upon the public any facts that would

tend to reflect the sound condition of the bank?
Mr. LORD. Correct, sir. Mr. Kanzler tells me that the so-called

" understandable form " is the formal statement that you may not
recall or that you may recall having seen gotten out by the Corn
Exchange Bank.

Mr. PECORA. Published generally in theater programs and news-
papers, and one that employs verbiage which is not technical?

Mr. LORD. Not technical. It was at that time certainly quite an
unusual form used by banks.

Mr. PECORA. I t was called an understandable form because it was
considered that the lay public, unfamiliar with the technique of bank-
ing, would be able to understand a report in that form better than it
could understand the standard form of report. Is not that so?

Mr. LORD. Yes. Part of the lay public—I mean, the man on the
street. I t said in words of one syllable what each item meant, so
that you might say a child of 12 could understand it. I t was quite the
unusual form used by banks.

Mr. PECORA. I t is a commendable form where it is sought to inform
the public accurately and understanding^?

Mr. LORD. I think it is.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know the reason why in June 1931, it was

considered inadvisable to issue a report or statement in behalf of the
Group not in its understandable form, or the form that the public
would more easily understand and appreciate the significance of, but
in the standard form which was not quite so capable of being under-
stood by the public?

Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora, I cannot answer that question. My assump-
tion would be that the reason they preferred to use the standard form
was that no other bank in Detroit used the so-called understandable
form, nor had we in any of our banks or in any of our Group state-
ments ever used it, and it meant a change from the ordinary form.

Mr. PECORA. Had not the Group at any time issued a report in the
so-called understandable form?

Mr. LORD. Not to my knowledge.
Mr. PECORA. Had it published anything embodying a statement of

the condition in the so-called understandable form ?
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Mr. LORD. Not to my recollection, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Had it ever considered doing so ?
Mr. LORD. I think it considered it at that time, apparently, from

that memorandum.
Mr. PECORA. I am going to read something further from that

memorandum to you
Senator COTTZENS. While you are on that—this section 3 of the

memorandum says that it was felt that the understandable form was
devised at a time when conditions warranted such a statement.
When was that understandable fornrfiitet devised?

Mr. LORD. I have no idea, Senator. I think that about that time
the Corn Exchange Bank started to use it in New York, but so far
as I know it was the only New York bank that was using it.

Mr. PECORA. They used it, according to my recollection, long prior
to 1931.

Senator COXJZEKS. That is true; and I know of no other bank that
did use it, as a matter of fact.

Mr. LORD. I do not know when they started it.
The CHAIRMAN. What does he mean when he refers to conditions—

certain conditions that would not warrant it ?
Mr. LORD. I suppose, the disturbed conditions existent in Detroit

at that time. I t was just after the Detroit bank took over the Amer-
ican State Bank. They took it over in the spring of 1931. I believe
that memorandum was written in June 1931 ?

Mr. PECORA. The meeting was held on June 25, 1931.
Mr. LORD. Yes. I suppose that is what they were referring to.
Mr. PECORA. Let me read further from these minutes of the meet-

ing of the Public Relations Committee held on June 25, 1931
[reading] :

The posters will have the same heading as was shown on the understandable
form. The consolidated statement is to be published in the newspapers as soon
as it is ready, which will be 3 or 4 days after the regular statements are
published and will appear in the following papers: Detroit papers, Chicago
Journal of Commerce, a New York daily paper, and perhaps the WaU Street
Journal, as well as the various local papers in the State where units are located.
Mr. Walsh is to handle this.

It was thought particularly wise at this time to stress the names of the
various units, together with the cities in which they are located, so that the
public will know exactly what banks are in our group in the various cities.'

At a later date, it may be advisable to use the understandable consolidated
statement form, and it was decided to hold it in reserve for the time })eing.

Mr. Paterson brought out the point of using the phrase "total resources in
excess of $500,000,000", and it was decided to leave this off for the time
being, inasmuch as we do not have much leeway with respect to this figure.
Later on, if we find there is a wider margin, this phrase can be used.

Tje consolidated statement in the standard form will be made available for
poster frames to be used at all branches and units, and a reprint of this
poster will be made for distribution to units for passing out by their tellers and
officers to customers. In this connection, Mr. Scrymgeour stated that an
explanatory letter had been prepared by him, which was now in Mr. Walsh's
hands for his approval, and which would educate the tellers and junior
officers in the handling of passing out the consolidated statement.

(4) Mr. Covington stated that a bank call was received by the National
Bank of Commerce at 2 o'clock in the afternoon and the same night the state-
ment was published in the papers, and the printed statement was available
the next afternoon and was mailed out to important commercial and savings
customers that night. Many of the units are not as prompt in the publishing
of their statements and Mr. Berry was delegated to write each unit, by special
delivery, not later than tomorrow, that they should have their statements
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published within 24 hours after the call is received and that the printed
statements should be available for mailing out to important savings and
commercial customers the following night.

I will omit the reading of paragraph 5 because it is relatively
unimportant. (Continuing reading:)

(6) A discussion followed regarding the strength of group banking as con-
trasted to individual banks, and it was suggested that we should take
advantage of this as much as possible in a subtle way, ^pointing out that very
few, if any, group banks had failed and were ranked with our ̂ strongest
institutions, whereas: individualsbariks^ have been dropping by the wayside in
small towns throughout the country. This is especially true in the lower
Michigan district, where within the past month bank failures occurred in
Pontiac, Birmingham, Royal Oak and other small towns.

(7) Mr. Covington reported that at a meeting of the clearing house on
bank advertising, it was decided that nothing would be done at this time.
It seems that the Detroit bankers group have been anxious to do some
advertising on account of the difficulties they have encountered recently.

(8) Mr. Scrymgeour reported that the marketing plan lias received enthusi-
astic reception and that Fortune Magazine as well as several others are asking
for stories.

What was the marketing plan referred to ?
Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora, I think Colonel Walsh could answer that.

I t came within his scope. I could not give you the details of it.
Mr. PECORA. Can you give us some enlightenment on it?
Mr. LORD. My recollection is that he showed a series of charts

which had been prepared either by him or for him showing the
various products and the percentage of products in different dis-
tricts. It was a plan designed to help our own customers in the de-
velopment of their business. I have not the details of that, but that
was the general purpose of it.

Senator COTJZENS. DO you know what this memorandum means
when it says

The posters will have the same heading as was shown on the understandable
form?

Mr. LORD. I do not know what that meant, because I do not recall
either form.

Mr. PECORA. NOW I want to read to you from committee's exhibit
no. 36, received in evidence yesterday, which consists of the printed
annual report of the Guardian Detroit Union Group for the year
ending December 31,1930. At page 9 of that printed report appears
the following statement—and this report is signed by you

Mr. LORD. Signed by Mr. Blair or by me!
Mr. PECORA. Signed by you as president and by Mr. Blair as

chairman of the board. I am reading from page 9 thereof. [Read-
ing]:

Under the requirements of the national and State banking laws at least two
examinations of the banks and trust companies are made each year by the
national or State bank examiners and by the directors of the respective insti-
tutions. In addition, the group company has a well-organized and highly effi-
cient examining department headed by B. K. Paterson, vice president of the
group company, formerly chief national bank examiner of the Seventh Federal
Reserve District. This examining organization, entirely independent of any
unit, responsible only to the group company, makes two thorough and complete
examinations each year of all units of the group. Their reports, which are
gone over in detail not only with the directors of the respective units but also
with the group company management, indicate a thoroughly satisfactory
condition of all banks and trust companies in the group.
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Senator COUZENS. Were those annual reports put in the mail?
Mr. LORD. In 1930?
Senator COUZENS. Yes.
Mr. LORD. Yes; I should think so.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, as bearing upon the testimony you have given

regarding the use of certificates of deposit to offset bills payable, let
me read to you what purports to be a photostatic copy of a letter
addressed by Mr. Bert K. Paterson, under date of January 2, 1931,
to Mr. John L. Proctor, Deputy Controller of the Currency, Wash-
ington, D.C. [reading]:

DEAR JOHN: The question has been raised here as to the proper method in
which to report in public statements! and reports of condition certificates of
deposits of other banks held by the Guardian Detroit Bank. As an example
of what I mean, on December 31 the Guardian Detroit Bank held an aggregate
of $2,000,000 represented by certificates of deposit in other banks. Query:
Should the Guardian Detroit Bank report these certificates as receivables or
as cash due from banks in the proper segregation of the latter? The question
has also been raised whether or not the certificates are drawn on demand or
with a specific due date. If that were done, would it in your opinion have any
bearing on the above subject? It runs in my mind that there has- been a pretty
well defined position taken by the Comptroller's Office in the past that such
certificates of deposit should be reported as receivable. At least, before I left
the Government service that was the way I personally held whenever the sub-
ject was discussed. Further, in substantiation of my position, I also held that
the issuing bank must necessarily show the liability as borrowed money. Briefly,
it is an answer to the old query of " When is a CD. not a C.D.?" When it is
borrowed money.

I would appreciate it if you would not take this up in an official way, treating
it as a personal matter, but draw on the Department's position in formulating
your reply.

With kind personal regards, I am,
Sincerely.

I will also read to you what purports to be a photostatic copy of a
letter sent by Mr. Proctor in reply to this letter of Mr. Paterson, as
follows [reading]:

JOHN L. PROCTOR,
THE TREASURY,

Washington, January 5, 1981.
Mr. B. K. PATERSON,

Care of Guardian Detroit Union Group,
Detroit, Mich.

DEAR BERT: I have your letter of January 2 with query as to the proper
method in which to report certificates of deposit of other banks held by the
Guardian Detroit Bank. The position taken by the Controller's Office is that
time certificates of deposit of other banks held by a national bank should
be treated as bills receivable, and demand certificates should be treated as due
from banks, in the same manner as open accounts with banks are treated.
As to whether or not the issuing bank should show the liability as borrowed
money would depend upon the circumstances in each case; but my personal
opinion is that if the issuing bank requested an advance of funds against a
certificate of deposit, it would be borrowed money. I have known of cases
where a bank issued certificates of deposit at the request of the payee that
made the deposit in order to place its funds out at larger rates of interest.

Trusting this will give you the information you desire, and with kind
personal regards, I am,

Sincerely,
JOHN L. PROCTOR.

Was this correspondence ever brought to your notice?
Mr. LORD. I do not recall it, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Was the information contained therein ever brought

to your notice by Mr. Paterson?
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Mr. LORD. I do not recall it.
Mr. PECORA, Did the group or any of the unit banks follow the

advices contained in Mr. Proctor's letter to Mr. Paterson that I have
just read to you?

Mr. LORD. I do not know, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU do not know?
Mr. LORD. I assume they did. I do not know. I have not the

details as to the transaction.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know whether or not newspaper copy was

furnished to newspapers by the Group or any of its unit banks?
Mr. LORD. Yes; I think it was.
Mr. PECORA. Were they published as news items instead of as

advertising items?
Mr. LORD. I do not know how they were handled. That went

through Mr. Scrymgeour.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic copy of

an intragroup memorandum dated January 8, 1931, addressed by
Mr. Frank M. Brandon, who was president of the City National
Bank & Trust Co. of Mies, to Mr. James L. Walsh. Will you look at
it and tell me if you recognize it as being a true and correct copy of
such a memorandum?

Mr. LORD. That is Mr. Brandon's signature.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Photostatic copy of Intra-group memorandum dated Jan. 8,1931,

from F. M. Brandon to James L. Walsh, was received in evidence,
marked " Committee Exhibit No. 47, Dec. 21, 1933.")

Mr. PECORA. This memorandum has been received in evidence
and marked " Committee's Exhibit No. 47." I t is on the letterhead
of the Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc., and reads as follows.
(Reading:)

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 47

GUARDIAN DETROIT UNION GROUP, INC., INTRAGROUP MEMORANDUM

JANUARY 8, 1931.
To Mr. James L. Walsh, vice president Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc.
From Mr. F. M. Brandon, President City National Bank & Trust Co., Niles,

Mich.
DEAR COLONEL : Your letter of January 6 enclosing copy of a suggested news-

paper article is received and the copy was delivered to the local editor. How-
ever, the fact that we had a slight decrease in commercial deposits between
the September 24 and December 31 call necessitated some change so that the
article was finally prepared and at the suggestion of the editor was published
as an interview with the writer in order to divest the item from the appearance
of advertising, and we are enclosing herewith a copy of the clipping.

Yours very truly,
F. M. BRANDON, President.

What appeared as a news item was really advertising matter, was
it not?

Mr. LORD. I never saw the article.
Mr. PECORA. Have you any doubt of the fact from this letter?
Mr. LORD. Yes; I have.
Mr. PECORA. What creates that doubt?

175541—34
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Mr. LORD. The fact that the editor wanted it as an interview. I
suppose it was a gossipy article. I don't know what was in it. I
cannot answer your question without knowing what was in it.

Mr. PECORA. The statement is contained in Mr. Brandon's letter
to Colonel Walsh, which I have just read to you—

However, the fact that we had a slight decrease in commercial deposits be-
tween the September 24 and December 31 call necessitated some change so that
the article was finally prepared.

And.so forth.
Bo you know what kind of a change was made?
Mr. LORD. I do not know a thing about the article. I never

saw it.
Mr. PECORA. Was the change, in your opinion, designed to cloud

or obscure the fact of the decrease in deposits between the two dates
mentioned?

Mr. LORD. I would not think so, from that.
Mr. PECORA. I will ask Colonel Walsh about that when I call him

to the stand.
Now, in the published reports the unit banks of course showed

whatever Government bonds they had in their portfolios at the time
they were making the reports ?

Mr. LORD. Always; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Did the reports also show whether or not any of

tho^e Government bonds were pledged?
Mr. LORD. I think the so-called "legal" published reports that

every bank that I know of publishes in addition to their condensed
statement, always show the bonds pledged as security for postal
savings. I t was not, however, customary for banks to show any
segregation of their Government or municipal bonds as security for
either Government or municipal deposits.

Mr. PECORA. AS a rule such bonds were pledged by banks as
security for Government or municipal or State deposits?

Mr. LORD. Not as a rule.
Mr. PECORA. Such deposits were required to be protected by a

pledge of security?
Mr. LORD. In the case of Postal Savings it was required by law,

as I recall it, that they must be secured by the deposit of Govern-
ment? or selected municipal bonds.

Mr. PECORA. In the case of deposits of public funds, were not
such deposits usually covered by pledges of Government securities?

Mr. LORD. NO, sir; they were not.
Senator COUZENS. Did you secure any other deposits besides those

of the Government's?
Mr. LORD. I think in some cases, in the units, in the local munici-

pality, they pledged municipal or other securities.
Senator COUZENS. I meant, governmental agencies or their sub-

divisions. Do you secure in any manner a private deposit?
Mr. LORD. Not to my knowledge, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Was it customary from time to time for any of the

Group banks to request a depositor or customer to make a temporary
4eposit in order to enable the bank to show an increase in deposits
for a certain date or on a certain date?

Mr. LORD. I could not say definitely on that, because I do not
know. I think, answering your question in another way, it may
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have happened frequently that in the solicitation of deposits certain
•deposits were secured which it was known at the time would only
be in for a limited period.

The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will now take a recess until
2 o'clock.

(Whereupon, at 1 p.m., a recess was taken until 2 p.m., Thursday.
Dec. 21, 1933.)

AFTER RECESS

(The subcommittee resumied at 2 p.m. on the expiration of the
recess.)

The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will come to order. You may
proceed, Mr. Pecora.

TESTIMONY OF ROBERT 0. LORD, DETROIT, MICH.—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Will the committee reporter read the last question
and answer of the morning session?

The committee reporter (Mr. Hart). The last question and an-
swer of thfc morning session were as follows:

Mr. PEOOBA. Mr. Lord, was it customary from time to time for any of the
Oroup banks to request a depositor or customer to make a temporary deposit
in order to enable the bank to show an increase in deposits for a certain date
or on a certain date?

Mr. Lorn I could not say definitely on that, Mr, Pecora, because I don't
know. I think, answering your question in another way, it may have happened
frequently that in the solicitation of deposits certain deposits were secured
which it was known at the time would only be in for a limited period.

Mr. PECORA. What was specifically the purpose of obtaining such
deposits, if it was known in advance that they would be available for
only a short period?

Mr. LORD. For the benefit of the earnings of the institution, to in-
crease the deposits generally.

Mr. PECORA. YOU mean for the purpose of enabling the institutions
to put out a public statement

Mr. LORD. Not necessarily, because it was done all through the
year. We took temporary deposits in the middle of the year, or any
other time. In other words, there was enough rotation of temporary
money to keep your deposit situation in shape.

Mr. PECORA. I t was considered desirable at various periods of the
year—say, for instance, the periods when calls would be expected
from the Comptroller of the Currency for condition reports—to build
up the deposits of the banks.

Mr. LORD. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Even though they were built up only for those tem-

porary periods.
Mr. LORD. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And that was done to enable the banks in their reports

made in response to the call, to show a better condition on the surface
than they actually enjoyed.

Mr. LORD. I would not say that, Mr. Pecora, a better condition
than they enjoyed, because they did enjoy that condition. I t is a
better condition than a low point in the deposits.

Mr. PECORA. That is what I mean.
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Mr. LORD. But the condition was a true condition whether the
deposits be temporary or permanent.

Mr. PECORA. I t was a true condition insofar as it existed pn tfr$
date for which it was reported. But it was known to the officers,,
when special deposits were procued for these temporary periods, that
that condition was not going to be the condition within a few days
after the reports were made for the given date.

Mr. LORD. I t might have been known as regards that particular
deposit, but there may have been other deposits coming in to take its-
place,

Mr. PECORA. I think you testified in substance that in those in-
stances where resort was had to a so-called " CD.", or certificate of
deposit in order to enable a unit bank .to offset a bill payable, that
the deposit was actually made.

Mr. LORD. SO far as 1 know, it was.
Mr. PECORA. YOU were the president of the Gurdian Detroit Bank

on December 31,1931, were you not?
Mr. LORD. I was.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a certificate of de-

posit dated December 31, or rather a photostatic copy of a certificate
of deposit, dated December 31, 1931. Will you kindly look at it and
tell me if you recognize it to be a true and correct copy of suck
certificate of deposit as was used ?

Mr. LORD. I assume it was. I never saw this before.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(The document referred to, copy of certificate of deposit, Dec. 31>

1931, was received in evidence, marked " Committee Exnibit No.
48 ", Dec. 21, 1933, and the same was later read into the record by
Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The exhibit received in evidence and marked " Com-
mittee's Exhibit No. 48 ", of this date reads as follows [reading] :

MAIN OFFICE, UNION INDUSTRIAL BANK,
Flint, Mteh.

December 31, 1931. Serial no. 53. Guardian Detroit Bank, Detroit, Mien.,,
has deposited in this bank (Union Industrial) $600,000 payable to the order of
themselves upon the return of this certificate properly endorsed.

(Signed) EDWABD HOLMES,
Assistant Cashier.

On the back thereof appears this endorsement in handwriting
[reading]:

This CD. withdrawn January 2, 1932, and we credit Guardian Detroit Bank.
What does this indicate, Mr. Lord?
Mr. LORD. I t indicates that the certificate was withdrawn, the funds

withdrawn, on January 2.
Mr. PECORA. Why were they so withdrawn?
Mr. LORD. I do not know. Probably the Guardian Detroit Bank

needed the money, or had use for it.
Mr. PECORA. IS this one of those occasions where a certificate of

deposit was issued to offset bills payable on the books of the Union
Industrial Bank?

Mr. LORD. I t would seem so.
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Mr. PECORA. The Union Industrial Bank carried an account with
the Guardian Detroit Bank, did it not, at that time?

Mr. LORD. SO far as I know; yes.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purport to be photostatic reproduc-

tions of certain ledger sheets of the Guardian Detroit Bank with
relation to the account with the Union Industrial Trust & Savings
Bank of Flint, Mich., including the date of this certificate of deposit
which has been received in evidence as Committee's exhibit no. 48.
Will you look at it and see if you can identify those photostatic
reproductions as true and correct copies of the ledger accounts of the
hank?

Mr. LORD. I could not identify it, except that it has the Guardian
Detroit Bank insignia on the top of it. I assume it is correct. I
have no reason to question it.

Mr. PECORA. I offer those sheets in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let them be admitted.
(The document referred to, photostatic copies of ledger sheets of

the account of the Union Industrial Trust & Savings Bank, Flint,
Mich., on the books of the Guardian Detroit Bank, were received in
•evidence and marked " Committee's Exhibit No. 49 ", Dec. 21, 1933,
and portions thereof were subsequently read into the record by Mr*
Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The photostatic copies of these ledger sheets of the
uccount of the Union Industrial Trust & Savings Bank of Flint,
Mich., on the books of the Guardian Detroit Bank contain absolutely
no entry respecting this certificate of deposit represented by com-
mittee Exhibit No. 48, do they?

Mr. LOED. A certificate of deposit issued by the Union Industrial
Trust & Savings Bank would not show on this ledger sheet.

Mr. PECORA. Why not?
Mr. LORD. Why should it? That is a separate piece of paper. That

is not a credit on the books on the account so far as I know.
Mr. PECORA. Why shouldn't it be?
Mr. LORD. I do not know what happened to the proceeds of that

certificate.
Mr. PECORA. What does this certificate of deposit indicate?
Mr. LORD. I t indicates that the Guardian Detroit Bank had on

deposit in the Union Industrial Trust & Savings Bank $600,000.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. Would not that appear in the ledger account

•carried on the books of the Guardian Detroit Bank ?
Mr. LORD. Frankly, I do not know. I am not a bookkeeper. I do

not know how a bank would carry its certificates, whether they are
carried on a ledger sheet where the regular balances are carried, or
carried in some other way. That is beyond my activities in the bank,
and I do not know how it would be carried.

Senator COUZENS. Who, in your organization, would know, Mr.
Lord?

Mr. LORD. I do not know who the bookkeepers were.
Senator COTJZENS. Would the knowledge be confined to a book-

keeper, or would not some officer know whether the bookkeeper
was doing his duty ?

Mr. LORD. I suppose some technical officer would know it.
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Senator COUZENS. Would you know what technical officer would
know it?

Mr. LORD. I suppose Mr. Burns would know it. He had charge
of the operations 01 the bank.

Senator COUZENS. What was his title?
Mr. LORD. His title was cashier.
Senator ADAMS. Senator, in a country bank an officer knows alL

those things.
Mr. LORD. Yes; because he does all the work.
Senator ADAMS. Even when he does not.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-

duction of a report of conditions of the Union Industrial Trust &
Savings Bank of Flint, Mich., as of the close of business on De-
cember 31, 1931, which corresponds to the date of the certificate of
deposit which has been marked in evidence as " Committee's Ex-
hibit No. 48." Will you look at this photostatic copy of that report
and tell us if you recognize it to be a true and correct copy of the
report of condition made by the bank as of December 31,1931 ?

Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora I have no way of identifying it. I can*
identify Mr. Wilkins 'signature on here, but I never saw the report
before.

Mr. PECORA. Have you any doubt that it is a true and correct
copy of the report?

Mr. LORD. I would not question your word on it.
Mr. PECORA. Subject to any correction or confirmation you want:

to make on that, I offer that in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(The document referred to, report of condition, Union Industrial

Trust & Savings Bank, Flint, Mich., Dec. 31, 1931, was received
in evidence, marked " Committee Exhibit No. 50 ", Dec. 21, 1933r
and is not reproduced here for the reasons given below.)

Mr. PECORA. On account of the voluminous character of the ex-
hibit I do not think it is necessary to spread it in full on the minutes,
but I do want to read into the record the following item appearing
under schedule H, entitled " Bills Payable and Rediscounts ", item'
No. 2 in that schedule [reading] :

Certificates of deposit issued to other banks and trust companies for money
borrowed: None.

Now, Mr. Lord, would not that seem to be an incorrect state-
ment, in view of the issuance of this certificate of deposit that has
been marked " Committee's Exhibit No. 48 "?

Mr. LORD. I t would, sir.
Mr. PECORA. This report appears to be signed by Mr. H. R. Wil-

kins, and was sworn to by him on January 8, 1932. What was
originally known as the Guardian Detroit Bank, of which you were
president, eventually became, by merger or consolidation with the
National Bank of Commerce, the Guardian National Bank of
Commerce.

Mr. LORD. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. And you continued as president of the bank under

that designation or name.
Mr. LORD. I did.
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Mr. PECORA. I have before me what purports to be a photostatic
copy of the report of the condition of the Guardian National Bank
of Commerce of Detroit, made to the Comptroller of the Currency
as of November 9, 1932. That was the last examination that was
made of that bank prior to the holiday, was it not?

Mr. LORD. I think it was, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. I t appears therefrom that as of November 9, 1932,

the bank had United States bonds pledged to an amount of $11,021,-
144.25, and United States bonds unpledged to the amount of
$3,596,145. Would that accord generally with your recollection of
the fact, Mr. Lord?

Mr. LORD. I would think so, Mr. Pecora. I would not have the
definite figures in my mind.

Mr. PECORA. That would indicate that on November 9, 1932, ap-
proximately 75 percent of the United States Government's securities
owned by the bank were pledged, would it not?

Mr. LORD. I would say so; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. In the report that was issued in behalf of that bank

as of December 31, 1932, was the pledging of those United States
Government bonds shown?

Mr. LORD. NO, sir. I say " no ", in the condensed report. In the
legal report, I assume it was.

Mr. PECORA. When you say it was not shown in the condensed
report, what do you mean by the condensed report?

Mr. LORD. I mean the newspaper ad that the bank pays for when
it publishes its report.

Mr. PECORA. That is the report that was advertised for public
information.

Mr. LORD. They were both advertised for public information.
There were two forms that all banks used, one a condensed report,
and the other a report required, as I understand it, under the rulings
or law, which goes into detail as to certain items that are not segre-
gated in the condensed report of any bank.

Mr. PECORA. The condensed report showed the ownership of these
Government securities by the bank, as though they were unpledged.

Mr. LORD. NO ; I would not say that. I t showed that those bonds
were among the assets of the bank.

Mr. PECORA. And no mention was made of the fact that they were
pledged to the extent of about 75 percent thereof ?

Mr. LORD. NO mention made of it.
Mr. PECORA. Does not that operate to give an inaccurate picture

to one reading that condensed report?
Mr. LORD. I think it does, but it is the customary form of publica-

tion by banks of their condensed statements, Mr. Pecora. I think
it is a mistake that banks should have published their statements in
that way.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know what prompted the bank to do that ?
Mr. LORD. I suppose many years of custom with many of the

banks.
Senator COUZENS. I see that the banks have changed that in some

respects.
r. LORD. They have; and I think it is a very good thing, Senator.
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Mr. PECORA. From time to time customers of the Guardian Detroit
Bank, subsequently called the Guardian National Bank of Commerce,
turned over to the bank securities belonging to such customers, and
they were turned over to the bank for safekeeping purposes, for the
account of the customers, were they not?

Mr. LORD. That is customary. I have no details as to whether we
actually had some at any given period. That is customary in any
bank.

Mr. PECORA. What was the custom followed by the bank with
respect to whether or not it included in its reports to the public the
value of those securities as among its resources ?

Mr. LORD. Held in safe-keeping?
Mr. PECORA. Held in safe-keeping.
Mr. LORD. I do not think they were ever included, Mr. Pecora.

Certainly they should not have been.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a printed copy of the

annual report for 1929 issued by the Guardian Detroit Union Group,
Inc., over your signature as its president. Will you look at it and
tell me if you recognize it to be a true and correct copy of such annual
report so issued?

Mr. LORD. Yes; I would say so.
Mr. PECORA. I ask that it be marked in evidence, but not spread on

the minutes because of its voluminous size.
The CHAIRMAN. Let that be done.
(The document referred to, Annual Report, 1929, Guardian Detroit

Union Group, Inc., was received in evidence, marked " Committee
Exhibit No. 51" , Dec. 21, 1933, and the same is not reproduced
here for the reasons stated above.)

Mr. PECORA. I want to call your attention to page 9 of this printed
report which has been marked in evidence as " Committee's Exhibit
No. 51" , under the caption Aggregate Resources and Liabilities of
Banks and Trust Companies Affiliated with Guardian Detroit Union
Group, Inc., as of Dec. 31,1929. Do you see, on the asset side, under
the caption Resources an item reading: " Customers' securities, safe
keeping, $12,594,330.16 ", and an offsetting item on the right-hand
sidej under the caption of Liabilities reading the same way ?

Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you know that that was there?
Mr. LORD. Well, I did not recall that it was; no.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know why this statement of aggregate re-

sources of unit banlcs, as a consolidated statement, showed that item ?
Mr. LORD. I suppose because that consolidated statement was made

up by adding the items of the various separate unit banks. That
item is along the lines of just what I was speaking about this morn-
ing in connection with the Niles bank, where they took out of each
side the trust assets. In other words, some of the banks in the group,
as I recall it, following an old fashioned custom, had included in their
statements the safe keeping bonds, which, when you include them in
the total resource figures, unduly inflate the totals.

Mr. PECORA. I t builds up the picture of the bank's size.
Mr. LORD. I t builds up the picture, and I assume it is in that

particular statement, because that statement was made up by adding
all the separate statements. I know of no other reason why it should
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have been in there, and personally I do not think it means anything
in the statement and should be left out of all statements.

Mr. P^ECORA. Was it not put in this statement, and in the various
statements of the unit banks, in order to build up the picture of the
bank's size?

Mr. LORD. I do not think so.
Mr. PECORA. What other purpose could it serve than that ?
Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora, it certainly was not put into that statement

for that purpose. Whether it was put into the separate unit state-
ments in their published statements for that purpose, that is some-
thing I do not know, because they prepared those separate unit
statements and sent them in, and I had nothing to do with that.

Mr. PECORA. If they sent them in to your group, they were sent in
for the information of the officers of the group.

Mr. LORD. Yes; but they were prepared by t h e - —
Mr. PECORA. YOU had an opportunity of correcting that practice if

you thought it was a wrong practice.
Mr. LORD. I think that was corrected in later years.
Mr. PECORA. In the case of the unit banks ?
Mr. LORD. I believe it was. Maybe I am mistaken.
Mr. PECORA. I think you are.
Mr. LORD. Then I am mistaken. Personally 1 never liked it in a

statement.
Mr. PECORA. I have before me committee's exhibit no. 36, which

is the printed annual report of the Group for the year 1930, and it
shows separately for each of the unit banks, a statement of condition
at the close of ousiness December 31, 1930. I observe that this item
of customer's bonds held for safe keeping appears in the annual state-
ment for 1930 of the Union Industrial Trust & Savings Bank of
Flint; in the statement of the Grand Rapids Trust Co. of Grand
Rapids; in the statement of the First National Trust and Savings
Bank of Port Huron; and in the statement of the Trenton State
Bank, Trenton, Mich. I understand that practice was continued in
several of the unit banks thereafter.

Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora, if we had wanted to build up the total re-
sources by including that, we would have done it with every bank
that had any safe-keeping bonds. The mere fact that it appeared in
some was probably because it was their custom to publish their state-
ments with those items in there, on both sides of the balance sheet.

Mr. PECORA. Under date of May 5, 1931, it appears that a letter
was written to you by Mr. E. R. Morton, vice president of the City
National Bank and Trust Co. of Battle Creek, one of your unit banks,
a photostatic copy of which I now show you. Will you look at it
and tell me if you can identify it as a true and correct copy of such
a letter?

Mr. LORD. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(The document referred to, letter, May 5, 1931, Morton to Lord,

was received in evidence, marked "Committee's Exhibit No. 52",
Dec. 21, 1933, and the same was subsequently read into the record
by Mr. JPecoira.)
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Mr. PECORA. The letter received and marked " Committee's Exhibit
No. 52 " is on the letterhead of the City National Bank & Trust Co.
of Battle Creek, dated May 5,1930, and is as follows [reading] :
KOBERT O. LORD,

President Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc.,
Detroit, Mich.

DEAR MR. LORD: Some amusement has been furnished here over a period of
a few months by reason of advertisements of the old Merchants National. Bank
& Trust Co., in which they use the phrase " combined resources, $28,000,000."
The total footings of the bank run from $17,000,000 to $19,000,000, and, of
course, the supposition is that in their trust department they have some
$8,000,000 to $10,000,000. What comes directly from this is not particularly
favorable; but, of course, it is only in a few instances. The public generally
may be impressed with the magnitude of business. It would seem to me just
as reasonable to make some approximate figures on the contents of your safety-
deposit boxes and add that to your banking resources as to use the resources
of your trust department.

Last week Mr. Bryan, of your examining force, wanted to know why we did
not ask the Comptroller's office for a ruling. I noticed the other day, however,
in the advertisement of your unit in Port Huron that they incorporated the
resources of their trust department, thereby advertising the combined resources.
Personally I do not feel that I am enough concerned about it to go very far.
Therefore I am merely calling it to your attention for such consideration as
you may care to give it.

Very truly yours,
E. It. MORTON, Vice President

Mr. LORD. Might I say in that connection that the old Merchants
National Bank was not a Guardian unit.

Mr. PECORA. Might I also remind you in that same connection that
Mr. Morton in his letter to you tells you that in the advertisement of
your unit in Port Huron they had incorporated the resources of their
trust department, thereby advertising the combined resources.

Mr. LORD. They did, sir. I think you will find also, Mr. Pecora,
that in the 1931 annual report such items were entirely eliminated in
the consolidated statement.

Mr. PECORA. Were they entirely eliminated from the separate
statements of the bank units ?

Mr. LORD. SO far as I know. For quite a period the State banking
authorities in Michigan rather favored the publication of those
figures. I never did favor it personally.

Mr. PECORA. DO you mean to say that the State Banking Commis-
sioner favored the making up of reports of banks in a manner that
included in the resources of the bank the accounts that they held in
trust?

Mr. LORD. In safe keeping.
Mr. PECORA. Or in safe keeping?
Mr. LORD. That is my understanding, sir, and I never could

understand it. I never liked it.
Mr. PECORA. IS that still the rule there ?
Mr. LORD. I don't know what the rule is now.
The CHAIRMAN. AS a matter of fact, funds that were held simply

for safe keeping were not resources of the bank at all ?
Mr. LORD. Senator Fletcher, the items referred to there were se-

curities that were held subject to safe-keeping, not dollars and cents.
The CHAIRMAN. Not owned by the bank? They were not owned

by the bank?
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Mr. LORD. NO, sir, indeed they were not. And it showed not only
on the asset side but an offsetting item on the liability side, which
^ras just a wash item.

Mr. PECORA. But they did not have any part in the bank's re-
sources?

Mr. LORD. Absolutely none.
Mr. PECORA. And should not have been shown at all ?
Mr. LORD. Absolutely no. You cannot argue with me about it. I

am for it a hundred percent. They * should have been out.
Senator ADAMS. Mr. Lord, it would perhaps also follow that banks

ought not to accept that kind of items for safe-keeping, because it
does add a contingent liability under certain conditions?

Mr. LORD. Senator, banks have to do that service for their cus-
tomers. Frequently a man may have a loan with a substantial
amount of collateral. He may pay the loan by check on some dis-
tant point, or when he is away, and asks the bank to hold that col-
lateral in safe-keeping. Now, every bank which does that and does
ii> properly issues a separate safe-keeping receipt identifying in detail
those securities. They have to do that.

Senator ADAMS. They assume a certain liability?
Mr. LORD. They assume a certain liability, and it is a liability that

the banks do not like to assume, but it is a part of the service that
the banks have been asked to give for many years. A banker would
much rather have a man take his collateral down and put it in his
own safe-deposit box.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, I show you what purports to be a photostatic
reproduction of a letter addressed to Mr. Scott D. Carpenter, vice
president of the National Bank of Commerce, Boulevard Branch, De-
troit, by Mr. James L. Walsh, vice president of the Guardian Detroit
Bank, dated August 4,1931. Will you look at it and tell me if you
recognize it as a true and correct copy of such a letter sent by Mr.
Walsh to Mr. Carpenter?

Mr. LORD. I don't recall ever having seen it, but I do not question
the authenticity of it.

Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and entered in the record.
(Photostat of letter from James L. Walsh to Scott D. Carpenter,

dated Aug. 4,1931, was designated " Committee Exhibit No. 53, Dec.
:21, 1933 ", and appears immediately following, where read by Mr.
Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. Letter marked " Committee's Exhibit No. 53 " is as
follows [reading]:

AUGUST1 4, 1981.
DEAK SCOTT : The president of one of the Group units, in answer to my letter

of July 10 regarding releasing news items to the press, wrote back as follows:
" I would appreciate the courtesy if you would advise me just what kind of

news items you will want and in approximately what kind of shape they should
be presented, in view of the general dangers resulting from publicity originating
from banks, et cetera."

Our answer to him was substantially as follows, and it occurred to me that a
copy of it might clear up certain questions in your1 mind and also in the mind
^f A. C. Voss, whom you have appointed to handle these matters for your bank.

" One of the big things we are striving to do is to convince the public of
the proven ability of the men who are behind the Group. We cannot do this
|>y writing eulogistic stories, but we can by showing the affiliations of our
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leaders, the successes of our leaders, and, when there is no possibility of a
kick-back, the views of our leaders. We have succeeded in obtaining a great
deal of advantageous publicity from newspapers, financial, business, and trade
publications, during the past 6 months, and we can safely say that we have-
carefully avoided anything of a controversial nature, and only news that might
bring about a favorable and often an active good will for the Group has been
disseminated.

"We believe that anything that will show the strength, the liquidity, the
able management, the resources, and the wide services of the Group is advan-
tageous. Resources, age, investment in United States Governments, no bills
payable, satisfactory earnings, increase in one quarter's earnings against the-
previous quarter, increases in customers, increases in savings deposits, econo-
mies of operation and management—all of these things are distinctly valuable*
at this time. We have had many stories written around these facts, and we
expect to have many more.

"Promotions, since they give an oportunity to tell of a man's record, are-
good, not only for the general public, for they point to ability and recognition,
of ability, but for the personnel, inasmuch as where one man can go ahead-
others may. Such stories improve the morale. Human stories, not maudlin,
are good. They show that the institution, despite its size, is essentially a
human organization.

"We have endeavored to have stories appear that would point out that the
group and each of its units recognizes that it and they will prosper in direct
relation to the prosperity of the communities and the customers they serve.
An anniversary, either of the institution or of a member of the institution,,
should provide an opportunity to point to the human sense, growth, strength,,
willingness to serve.

"There are stories of this type in every unit of the group. Many of them
can be rewritten here and sent to the other units of the group, where, if*
they could not be used as written, they might show the way for similar
stories to be written that would provide good local material.

" Primarily, so far as the publicity activities of your bank are concerned, we-
are more anxious to see you get favorable publicity in your papers and to send
us copies in order that we can show your results to other units of the group.
It is much more difficult for us to obtain items in the metropolitan press in
Detroit; and few, if any, of the items you sent us so far as the bank is
concerned, would be suitable for Detroit papers. However, they might be for
the smaller papers in other group cities. We want to act as a clearing house
here for these publicity items, and it was for that reason that we asked you to
send us your publicity."

Cordially yours.
This letter would indicate sort of a general publicity policy on the-

part of the Group and its unit banks, would it not?
Mr. LORD. Well, I would say so; yes. I am not a publicity expert..
Mr. PECORA. Was Mr. Walsh?
Mr. LORD. I assume he knew more about it than I did.
Mr. PECORA. And for that reason the publicity work was confided

to his care ?
Mr. LORD. TO a great extent; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, in cases where C.D.'S were resorted to to offset

bills payable, were the bills-payable items restored after the reports
had been made in compliance with calls for a condition report ?

Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora, I would not have that information.
Mr. PECORA. Who would have?
Mr. LORD. I would assume that in some cases the unit bank re-

quired the funds and borrowed them later.
Mr. PECORA. Who would have that information?
Mr. LORD. I suppose the only way to get that information would

be to get it right off the books. I don't) know any other way. I t is
quite possible those bills-payable items were restored at the first of
the year when the Guardian Detroit Bank found it necessary to use
the funds that had been deposited.Digitized for FRASER 
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Mr. PECORA. NOW, referring to Committee's Exhibit No. 51 of this
date, which is the printed annual report of the Guardian Detroit
Union Group, Inc., as of December 31, 1929, isn't it a fact that in
that report there was included the resources, and so forth, of 7
banks that were actually not units of the Group as of December 31.
1929, the 7 banks in question being Grand Eapids National Bank,
Grand Rapids Trust Co., the Peoples' National Bank, First National
Bank & Trust Co. of Kalamazoo, Capital National Bank of Lansing,
City National Bank & Trust Co. of Niles, and the Second National
Bank of Saginaw?

Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora, I did not prepare the statements. I can-
not answer for that statement. I would assume they were included.

Mr. PECORA. What is that?
Mr. LORD. I did not prepare the statement. I cannot answer it. I

assume they were included, because the published statements are
here.

Mr. PECORA. Yes; they are included in that annual report, aren't
they?

Mr. LORD. They are included on a separate page; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Showing combined deposits in those seven banks, or

resources rather, aggregating $63,552,000; isn't that so?
Mr. LORD. Aggregating what?
Mr. PECORA. $63,552,000. That is the combined resources of those

seven banks.
Mr. LORD. I t does not show separately in that report.
Mr. PECORA. I know, but we have totaled them up and that is the

figure. Why were those 7 banks and their total resources included
in the annual report issued by the Group as of December 31, 1929,
when, as a matter of fact, those 7 banks were not units of the Group
at that time ?

Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora, I assume they were units of the Group on
January 28. I haven't the details.

Mr. PECORA, Of what year?
Mr. LORD. Of 1930.
Mr. PECORA. Why should they be included then?
Mr. LORD. Because that is the date of the report.
Mr. PECORA. In the report as of December 31, 1929 ?
Mf. LORD. NO ; the date of the letter to the stockholders is January

28, 1930.
Mr. PECORA. But the report which was forwarded to the stock-

holders under cover of that letter was the report as of December
81,1929.

Mr. LORD. Published statements were as of that date.
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. LORD. The report itself and the contents of the report is as of

January 28, the date of the letter to the stockholders.
Mr. PECORA. Well now, the report that was sent to the stock-

holders with that letter or January 1930 is the report of the Group
or in behalf of the Group as of December 31, 1929, isn't it?

Mr. LORD. On the published statements only.
Mr. PECORA. Well, that exhibit you have in your hand is one of

those reports publicly issued, sent to each stockholder, is it not?
Mr. LORD. YOU mean this whole report?
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Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. LORD. Yes; it is sent to each stockholder under date of Janu-

ary 28, 1930.
Mr. PECORA. That is the date it was sent, but it purports to be the-

report of the Group and its units as of December 31,1929, doesn't it?
Mr. LORD. NO, I don't agree with you. The date of the letter to«

the stockholders is January 28, 1930.
Mr. PECORA. What is the report that accompanied the letter?
Mr. LORD. That accompanies the letter?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. LORD. A report of the condition of these separate banks as of

December 31, 1929.
Mr. PECORA. And the separate banks referred to are supposed to

be the unit banks of the group as of December 31,1929, are they not?
Mr. LORD. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Point out in that report anything which says to the

contrary.
Mr. LORD. The letter is dated January 28, 1930, and it says the

Group owns all or practically all of the stock of certain banks, and I.
would take it that it meant as of January 28,1930.

Mr. PECORA. Will you let me have that exhibit?
(Mr. Lord handed exhibit 51 to Mr. Pecora.)
Mr. LORD. I t does not say the date, either December 31 or Januarjr

28. I would not know how to construe it any other way, Mr. Pecora.
Perhaps I am mistaken in this.

The CHAIRMAN. When did these seven banks come in ?
Mr. LORD. I don't recall. I assume before January 28, or they

would not have been included in that report.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, I call your attention to page 9 of exhibit 51r

entitled "Aggregate resources and liabilities of banks and trust com-
panies affiliated with Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc., as of
December 31, 1929." Are not the resources of these seven banks
included in that consolidated statement?

Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora, I would construe that to mean aggregate
resources and liabilities of banks and trust companies as of December
31, 1929, now, January 28, affiliated with the Guardian Detroit
Union Group.

Mr. PECORA. Why didn't you say that in the letter, then?
Mr. LORD. Well, it may have been poorly expressed.
Mr. PECORA. Was it poorly expressed in order to create the impres-

sion through the issuance of the annual report of the Group as of
December 31, 1929?

Mr. LORD. It was not, sir. There was not any idea of deception
in the thing at all. I t never occurred to me. I never heard that
point brought up at any time.

Mr. PECORA. Well, perhaps nobody reading that report would sus-
pect from anything in the report that those seven banks whose
total resources were included in the condensed statement shown on
page 9 were not as a matter of fact units of the Group on December
31, 1929. Does that occur to you?

Mr. LORD. It did not.
Mr. PECORA. IS there any statement anywhere in the report that

specifically says that those seven banks were not units of the Group
on December 31, 1929 ?
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Mr. LORD. May I have that question again?
The SHORTHAND KEPORTER (Mr. Kandolph reading):
Is there any statement anywhere in the report that specifically says that

those seven banks were not units of the Group on December 31, 1929?
Mr. LORD. NO. But the mere date of the letter to my mind, Mr*

Pecora, brings the stockholder down to January 28, 1930.
Mr. PECORA. On January 28, 1920 a letter was sent to the stock-

holders of the Group accompanying what purported to be the annual
report for the Group as of December 31, 1929—isn't that so ?

Mr. LORD. Only to the extent of the published figures of the units
that were then in the Group on January 28,1930.

Mr. PECORA. Why, the report itself is captioned "Annual Eeport
1929 ", is it not, on the cover,page?

Mr. LORD. I realize that, the letter to the stockholders is dated
January 28,1930.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know when those seven banks were actually
taken into the group ?

Mr. LORD. I don't know. I suppose the contract had been signed
before that or it would not have been included.

Mr. PECORA. Well now, I have before me what purports to be a
photostatic copy of the minute book of the board of directors of
the Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc., and according to this copy,
at a regular meeting of the board of directors of the Group held
on January 28, 1930, it appears that the acquisition of those seven
banks became effective on that date, namely, January 28,1930. Have
you any information or knowledge to the contrary ?

Mr. LORD. I do not know the date, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, I want to ask you generally, Mr. Lord, if, at

the time any of these unit banks were acquired by the Group, an
examination was made in behalf of the group of the condition of
such banks?

Mr. LORD. Yes. indeed, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And reports of such examinations made to the

Group?
Mr. LORD. My recollection; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What gentlemen made those examinations in behalf

of the Group?
Mr. LORD. I think almost exclusively, except in the case of the

Highland Park institutions, Mr. Patterson and his organization.
Mr. PECORA. There were included in his organization certain gen-

tlemen who up to that time or up to a short time prior thereto were
national bank examiners under Mr. Patterson when he was chief
bank examiner for the seventh district?

Mr. LORD. I believe so.
Mr. PECORA. And the name of one of those gentlemen was Bryan?
Mr. LORD. Bryan and Penningroth.
Mr. PECORA. Hopkins, too? Do you know Mr. Hopkins?
Mr. LORD. He was never in Mr. Patterson's organization.
Mr. PECORA. Was he previously a national bank examiner?
Mr. LORD. Mr. Hopkins?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. LORD. Yes, indeed.
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Mr. PECORA. Did any of these examiners for the Group report in
the case of any of these units a condition that caused them to recom-
mend against the acquisition of the bank by the Group ?

Mr. LORD. I don't recall of any.
Mr. PECORA. Would you say that there were no such recommenda-

tions unfavorable to acquisition made?
Mr. LORD. I don't recall at all.
Mr. PECORA. YOU mean you don't recall whether there were or not?
Mr. LORD. I don't recall of any unfavorable recommendations.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall whether or not Mr. Bryan made a re-

port against the acquisition of the National Bank of Ionia because
of its condition?

Mr. LORD. I don't recall Mr. Bryan's reporting at all.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall that he made a similar unfavorable

report in the case of the Grand Eapids Bank?
Mr. LORD. I do not.
Mr. PECORA. DO you think you might have your recollection re-

freshed on that subject by conferring with Mr. Patterson, who is
here present?

Mr. LORD. If Mr. Patterson remembers, I will be glad to ask him.
(Mr. Patterson came forward and conferred with Mr. Lord.)
Mr. LORD. Mr. Patterson says that he does not recall whether Mr.

Bryan made any recommendations against the Grand Rapids, but he
does recall that Mr. Bryan had some criticism of the Ionia situation
until certain correction was made in the situation to the extent of
approximately $15,000. Personally, I do not recall the incident
at all.

Mr. PECORA. What was the reason for the acquisition of the
organization known as Keane, Higbie & Co. by the Group ?

Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora, I had nothing to do with that. I cannot
answer that. I t was acquired by the Union Commerce Corporation.

Mr. PECORA. What was the business of Keane, Higbie & Co. ?
Mr. LORD. Investment securities.
Mr. PECORA. I t was a brokerage office, wasn't it; stock brokerage

office or firm ?
Mr. LORD. I t was not only a stock brokerage office but dealers in

bonds, municipal bonds, and other securities.
Mr. PECORA. Did the acquisition of that company or organization

result eventually in a loss to the Group ?
Mr. LORD. Very substantially.
Mr. PECORA. Of how much ?
Mr. LORD. I haven't the figures.
Mr. PECORA. Approximately.
Mr. LORD. I would say several millions.
Senator ADAMS. YOU were a director of Keane, Higbie?
Mr. LORD. After it was acquired.
Senator ADAMS. After it was acquired ?
Mr. LORD. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. HOW was that eventual loss brought about?
Mr. LORD. Depreciation in their inventory.
Mr. PECORA. What service did they render to the Group or any

of the units in the Group ?
Mr. LORD. The same that any brokerage house would render.
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Mr. PECORA. Just brokerage service ?
Mr. LORD. Just brokerage service; contacts with some of their

customers, helped in securing business for the banks and trust
companies.

Mr. PECORA. HOW did that organization come to cause such a
substantial loss to the Group if they simply operated as a brokerage
office?

Mr. LORD. NO; they were investment dealers. They carried a sub-
stantial inventory, too.

Mr. PECORA. Was that what brought about the loss principally?
Mr. LORD. Principally; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Would it not have been possible for the Group to have

obtained the benefit of brokerage services in the usual way and
through the payment of usual commissions to brokers, rather than
by acquiring the business of a brokerage firm?

Mr. LORD. I think it would. If you ask my opinion, I think it
was a mistake to ever acquire a brokerage office.

Mr. PECORA. Why was it acquired?
Mr. LORD. I did not acquire it. I cannot answer that.
Mr. PECORA. Why did the Group at the time of the merger with

the National Commerce Corporation take it in ?
Mr. LORD. Because it was already acquired with the Group ?
Mr. PECORA. Took in the bad with the good, is that it?
Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did not seek to eliminate the bad?
Mr. LORD. Could not be eliminated immediately.
The CHAIRMAN. Were they a corporation or a partnership?
Mr. LORD. They were a corporation, as I recall it.
Senator COTJZENS. Was Mr. Carl Higbie active in Keane, Higbie

& Co. at the time?
Mr. LORD. Yes; I think so, Senator.
Senator COTTZE^S. Was he also a member of the board of directors

of the purchasing group ?
Mr. LORD. I do not know whether he was a member of the Union

Commerce Corporation board or not.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, did the various unit banks in the group from

time to time make loans, and that frequently, to officers of the group
and directors of the group, which were secured in whole or in part
by the capital stock of the group?

Mr. LORD. I cannot answer that except for the Guardian National
Bank of Commerce, or rather for the Guardian Detroit Bank.

Mr. PECORA. Well, answer it for that bank.
Mr. LORD. For that bank, I think the record will show that outside

of substantial directors or officers who were directors the loans to
other officers were almost nil. In fact, we had a rule in the Guardian
Detroit Bank that an officer could not borrow from the bank.

Mr. PECORA. Well, how about the bank making loans to officers of
the other unit banks ?

Mr. LORD. That was done occasionally, as loans were made to any
outsider.

Mr. PECORA. Don't you know whether or not these unit banks car-
ried in their loan accounts large amounts of stock of the group as col-
lateral for loans?

175541—34—PT 9 13

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



4 3 9 0 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

Mr. LORD. I think some of them carried some.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know what the peak was of the number of

shares of group stock carried by the unit banks ?
Mr. LORD. By officers?
Mr. PECORA. NO; generally.
Mr. LORD. I think that report of examination, as I recall it, showed

141,000 shares.
Mr. PECORA. Was that the peak?
Mr. LORD. I don't know, Mr. Pecora. I would not know.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, the national bank examiners criticized that fre-

quently, did they not ?
Mr. LORD. They did.
Mr. PECORA. What action if any was taken to correct that situa-

tion?
Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora, every effort was made on the part of the

operating officers in the bank to eliminate any of the stock, and a
great deal of the stock that was among the collateral was stock which
was taken as additional security after an original loan had been
made, where the borrower had come to the end of his collateral and
where all he had left was Guardian Group stock, and it was taken as
supporting whatever security it might. I think you will find very
few loans in the last 2 years of operation, original loans, made on
Group stock.

J^r. PEGORA. HOW about the prior years?
Mr. LORD. Let me say this, that a great deal of the Guardian stock

came into the loan portfolio of the Guardian National Bank of Com-
merce through a consolidation; first, between the Bank of Detroit
and the Guardian Detroit Bank, and, second, a consolidation between
the Guardian Detroit Bank and the National Bank of Commerce.
For instance, an officer of the National Bank of Commerce may have
owned some stock of the National Bank of Commerce; he may have
had a loan on that stock at the Bank of Detroit. In the merger and
consolidation the National Bank of Commerce was therefore ex-
changed for Group stock, so that that was the only collateral he had;
or it must have constituted most of the collateral for his loan. The
result was that he had Group stock whereas he had started with stock
of an entirely different institution.

Mr. PECORA. In the national bank examiner's report of the con-
dition of the National Guardian Bank of Commerce as of November
9, 1932, there are listed loans made to officers and employees of the
bank, both direct and indirect loans

Mr. LORD. Would you mind reading the total of those loans?
Mr. PECORA. I am trying to find a statement of the total.
Mr. LORD. I think it is $154,000 odd.
Mr. PECORA. Oh, no.
Mr. LORD. YOU mean, the directors, too? I meant officers and

directors.
Mr. PECORA. I meant officers and employees.
Mr. LORD. Have you got it?
Mr. PECORA. Yes. Suppose I read it to you.
Mr. LORD. May I see that sheet? Well, you read it first, if you

like.
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Mr. PEOORA (reading):
Fred T. Murphy, chairman, direct loan, $606,250.
Robert O. Lord, president, indirect loan, $1,000.
Mr. LORD. Since paid.
Mr. PECORA (continuing reading) :
Henry E. Bodman, chairman of the governing committee, $4,500, indirect loan.
Ernest Kanzler, chairman of the executive committee, $382,190.52, direct loan;

$350,998.55, indirect.
Henry H. Sanger, vice chairman, direct loan, $59,000; indirect loan, $20,397.24.
George B. Judson, indirect loan, $14,215.84.
Harry G. Covington, $2,224. I am leaving off the cents.
Elbert S. Burns, direct loan, $18,171.
Fred J. Boyer, direct loan, $1,421.
Scott Carpenter, $6,700.
Frank P. Evans, Jr., vice president, nothing.
H. S. Finkenstaedt, direct loan, $107,000.
G. It. Harris, $3,065.76, direct loan; $14,869, indirect loan.
W. P. Jacobs, indirect loan, $24,426.
Charles A. Kanter, vice president, direct loan, $48,990; indirect loan, $9,684.
Samuel R. Kingston, direct loan, $61,000; indirect loan, $2,094.
Charles A. Kinney, indirect loan, $86,000.
Alvan Macauley, Jr., nothing.
Charles N. Maycock, vice president, direct loan, $7,696; indirect, $326.
Phelps Newberry, direct loan, $579,970; indirect loan, $5,000.
Lewis C. Van Auken, vice president, direct loan, $14,724.
Albert C, Voss, vice president, direct loan, $12,703.
James L. Walsh, vice president, indirect loan, $1,000.
Robert C, Wandel, vice president, indirect loan, $14,579.
W. E. Blakeley, assistant vice president, direct loan, $535.
S. A. Clark, assistant vice president, indirect loan, $27,878.
W. Ross Laing, assistant vice president, direct loan, $9,549.
Charles F. Sawyer, assistant vice president, $531.
A. D. Freydl, assistant cashier, direct loan, $1,203.
George L. Greenup, assistant cashier, $1,306.
E. T. McConnell, assistant cashier, $1,235, direct loan.
Gordon T. Murray, assistant cashier, $640.
Harry C, Schaefer, assistant cashier, indirect loan, $18,961.
G. A. Wellensick, auditor, direct loan, $3,645.
Leo E. Kangas, assistant auditor, direct loan, $675.
Other employees, main office, 49 borrowing, $69,000.
Uptown office, five borrowing, $8,654.
Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora, I told you I could best answer the question

in regard to the Guardian Detroit Bank itself. May I have that
same statement and comment on it, that same list? Of the officers
who were not directors, those original Guardian Detroit Bank men—
of the officers who were not directors, they were as follows:

Frank P. Evans, Jr., no loan.
Alvan Macauley, Jr., no loan.
James J. O'Shea, no loan.
Don F. Valley, no loan.
James L. Walsh, no loan
Mr. PECORA. There is an indirect loan to Walsh.
Mr. LORD, I am speaking of direct loans. That indirect loan of

Colonel Walsh has since been paid, and was an endorsement, such as
my own loan of $1,000 on a note in the old Bank of Detroit.

E. A. Norman, no loan.̂
Norman Rudolph, no loan.
Lester E. Zubrigg, no loan.
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I think that constitutes all of the old Guardian men.
Mr. PECORA. I only included in my recital from this report the

loans made—not the loans that were not made.
Mr. LORD. What I was trying to convey, Mr. Pecora, wa& that

those were loans that were acquired through the consolidation and
not new loans after the consolidation. The figure that I mentioned
of $154,000 was the figure shown in this examiner's report under
the item of loans to officers, not directors and employees (omit dupli-
cations). That shows liability as payer $154,256, and liability as
endorser or guarantor, $118,996. That was the figure that I was
using.

Senator ADAMS. Those larger items, like Fred Murphy's and New-
berry's came out of the

Mr. LORD. They were directors' loans and they were almost in-
variably secured by outside stock. For instance, Murphy's loan was
very largely secured by stock in a New York bank. Another loan
was secured by stock of the Packard Motor Car Co., and another loan
by stock of the Universal Credit Corporation. Our policy was, so
far as possible, to make no loans on our own group stock. Much of
the collateral was taken as additional security and much of it came
in in exchange of old bank stock for group stock.

Mr. PECORA. Have you available at the present time a copy of the
report made by the national bank examiner as of June 16,1932?

Mr. LORD. NO ; I have not.
Mr. PECORA. According to a copy that I have of the report of

June 1932 made by the national bank examiner the total loans made
and outstanding on May 16, 1932, to directors of the bank aggre-
gated $4,416,451.66 by way of direct loans, and $3,338,910.75 by way
of indirect loans. Does that correspond to your general knowledge
and belief, Mr. Lord?

Mr. LORD. I would not have any reason to question it at all, if it
was in the report.

The CHAIRMAN. DO you know what proportion of those loans was
paid?

Mr. LORD. Senator, if I may have a few minutes to look up a memo-
randum I made last summer I can give you some very interesting
data on the condition of those loans up to late summer. I have no
up-to-date data, because the receiver does not give us any informa-
tion on the Guardian National Bank. Would it interest you to
have me read some of the data to show the present condition?

The CHAIRMAN. I think so.
Mr. LORD. Or the condition as of last summer. Personally I think

it is quite a remarkable showing, in view of the conditions in Detroit.
Wendell Anderson, at the time of the November report, showed

an indirect obligation of $414,000. I have no information as to what
was done with it. I know the security was marketable—general
mortgage bonds.

George R. Andrews showed an indirect obligation of $1,000, which
I understand has since been paid.

Henry E. Bodman showed an indirect obligation of $4,500, which
has been paid.

The next one I have no information on. I think the indebtedness
has been paid.
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Walter O. Briggs had no debt.
Harry C. Bulkley had reduced his debt. He had a direct loan of

$21,000.
Howard E. Coffin had a debt of $71,000. According to the infor-

mation I get from his office, that was paid up entirely.
George K. Cooke had an indirect debt of $4,455. That was paid.
Harry G. Covington had a direct obligation of $2,224.27. That

has been paid.
Lyman J. Craig I have no information about.
Ward A. Detwiler had an indirect obligation of $45,000.
Harry C. Earhart had no debt.
G.Ogden Ellis had an indirect obligation of $1,000 that has been

paid.
Henry T. Ewald had a direct obligation of $156,976.38 and an

indirect obligation of $72,952. That has been paid—both of them.
George K. Fink I have no information about.
William A. Froher I have no information about.
Burch Foraker owed direct $20,726. That was paid.
Edsel B. Ford, no debt.
John H. French, no debt.
L. W. Goodenough, no debt.
Leslie H. Green, direct debt of $163,029. I know that has been

reduced. How much, I do not know.
Sherwin A. Hill owed $49,826.67. That was paid.
Charles H. Hodges, no debt.
James Inglis, $40,645. I think that has been cleaned up entirely.
George B. Judson I have no information on.
Albert Kahn, $19,240 direct; $17,353 indirect. That has been paid.
C. A. Kanter, no reduction.
Ernest Kanzler had an indirect debt of $33,061.84. That has been

reduced. I have no information as to that.
Jerome Keane, no reduction.
E. C. Kern, no information.
S. E. Kingston, no information.
Dwight B. Lee owed in November $75,917. Paid in full.
C. B. Longley, $1,370 direct debt; $75 indirect. I think it has been

paid.
I myself had only an indirect debt on the endorsement of an officer

of the Bank of Detroit, of $1,000, which has since been paid.
Alvan Macauley, no debt.
W. Ledyard Mitchell had a direct loan of $28,860.21, and an indi-

rect of $155,251. Most of that item I understand has been paid.
Charles S. Mott, indirect, $330,000. I think that has been pretty

well cleaned up.
C. Hayward Murphy, $100,000. I have no information as to that.
Phelps Newberry—I beg your pardon. These figures that I am

f lving you are the reductions made in the loans. For instance,
helps Newberry's loan which appears on the books at $579,000 has

been reduced to $399,000 by the middle of summer.
Hal. H. Smith had paid his loan in full.
Oscar W. Smith, no debts.
John W. Toolin, no debts.
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Charles B. Warren paid off $115,000 direct and $15,000 odd, in-
direct. In other words, there were very substantial reductions in all
these loans.

The CHAIRMAN. Those were all directors?
Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Are you through with that?
Mr. LORD. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Lord, the Guardian National Bank and the Na-

tional Bank of Commerce consolidated as of December 31, 1931, did
they not?

Mr. LORD. I believe so; yes.
Mr. PECORA. The resultant institution known as the Guardian Na-

tional Bank of Commerce had a board of directors of 61 members,
did it not, in the year 1932?

Mr. LORD. I do not recall, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I t was a very large number?
Mr. LORD. I t was too large.
Mr. PECORA. During the year 1932 was it the policy of the board

to meet regularly ?
Mr. LORD. Yes, indeed, sir:
Mr. PECORA. Was it?
Mr. LORD. Oh, yes.
Mr. PECORA. HOW frequently?
Mr. LORD. I don't know. Perhaps Colonel Walsh remembers.
Mr. WALSH. I do not know, in 1932; but in 1931, twice a month.
Mr. PECORA. I am speaking of 1932.
Mr. LORD. At least once a month, and maybe oftener whenever a

quorum was available.
Mr. PECORA. IS it not a fact that during the year 1932 it was the

policy of the guiding spirits of the bank not to hold regular board
meetings of its entire board of directors, in view of the publicity and
reaction that they feared from such a large body of men?

Mr. LORD. NO, sir. They had to hold them.
The CHAIRMAN. What number constituted a quorum?
Mr. LORD. I do not recall. I do not know whether a majority,

or just what does constitute a quorum.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall that after the examination which was

made by the national bank examiner, of the Guardian National
Bank or Commerce, on May 16,1932, a meeting was held of members
of the governing committee of the bank with the bank examiners?

Mr. LORD. I do not know whether it was the governing committee
of the bank or what committee it was.

Mr. PECORA. DO you recall that at that meeting which was held
during the week of June 11, which was just a few days after the
completion of the examination of the bank by the Comptroller of
the Currency, the examiners reported to the governing committee
what their examination disclosed with respect to slow and doubtful

Mr. LORD. I remember vaguely that there is a report, but I do not
have the figures in mind at the present time.

Mr. PECORA. IS your recollection only a vague one that such a
subject was brought up in the discussion?

Mr. LORD. NO; the subject was certainly brought up, but as re-
gards the figures
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Mr. PECORA. Your recollection is vague as regards the figures?
Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. According to my information, the examiners indi-

cated to the members of the governing committee that their examina-
tion, completed only a few days before, disclosed slow assets of
$22,442,427 and doubtful assets of $11,982,427. Do you recall the
discussion that followed with regard to that?

Mr. LORD. Not in detail; no.
Mr. PECORA. Generally what do you recall about it?
Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora, I am a little vague about that particular

meeting. The meeting that I recall particularly was in Decem-
ber; but I could not tell you all that transpired at that meeting.
I do not even remember who was there.

Mr. PECORA. DO you recall that at that same meeting there was
brought up for discussion the subject of so-called excessive loans
made by the bank to the Guardian Detroit Co., of $4,945*000?

Mr. LORD. I do.
Mr. PECORA. What was said about that loan?
Mr. LORD. AS I recall it, it was spoken of as an excessive loan,

although it was on the books as a repurchase agreement.
Mr. PECORA. HOW did that account originate?
Mr. LORD. When the Guardian Detroit Bank was a separate in-

stitution and before its consolidation, it was a State bank. In the
years prior to the date that you are speaking of the Guardian De-
troit Bank would carry on a repurchase agreement with the Guar-
dian Detroit Co., certain high grade marketable bonds at the cost
price to the Guardian Detroit Co. That was done by the bank in
order to give the bank an investment of its funds, and the bank re-
ceived an interest coupon rate on those bonds. For instance, if
the Guardian Detroit Co. had purchased the bonds at 90, whether
they were worth on the market 95 or par, they were put in the re-
purchase agreement at 90. The bank received, if it was a 5 per-
cent bond, a 5 percent coupon rate. That practice of carrying a
repurchase agreement was somewhat of a common practice in banks
in the way of carrying securities for dealers. I t was recognized by
the State banking authorities as being entirely proper.

Mr. PECORA. Was it so recognized by the national bank exam-
iners ?

Mr. LORD. May I explain that later ? I will bring it out clearly.
At the time of the consolidation of the Guardian Detroit Bank

and the National Bank of Commerce there was, as I recall it, some-
where in the neighborhood of $4,000,000 on this repurchase agree-
ment in the Guardian Detroit Bank

Mr. PECORA. $4,945,000, was it not?
Mr. LORD. Just a minute, Mr. Pecora. There was also in the

National Bank of Commerce a repurchase agreement with the Guar-
dian Detroit Co., so that the figure which you have there, the con-

solidated figure of the two repurchase agreements, when the banks
were put together—that repurchase agreement was discussed with
the bank examiners, the Federal examiners, at the time of the con-
solidation of the two banks into the Guardian National Bank of
Commerce, and the examiners spoke of it as an excess loan, although
in the State situation it was looked upon as a repurchase agreement
and not as a loan.
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The securities were gone over and the national bank authorities
accepted that as an admissible asset into the Guardian National Bank
of Commerce. They did say this, however, that they wanted it
liquidated down to a point wnere it would come within the loaning
limit of the Guardian National Bank of Commerce, just as rapidly
as possible. I think the record will show that the liquidation in
the year following was approximately $1,000,000. In other words,
it was being liquidated just as fast as it could be liquidated. The
market for securities was very much depressed and it was very
hard to sell bonds of any character.

The CHAIRMAN. Was the Guardian Detroit Co. an affiliate of the
group ?

Mr. LORD. The Guardian Detroit Co. was an affiliate of the group.
That loan, if you call it a loan—I would call it a repurchase agree-
ment—we have always argued with the national bank authorities
that it was an admissible asset and accepted as such. The national
bank authorities knew all about it and they admitted it as an asset
in the Guardian National Bank at the time of the consolidation.

Mr. PECORA. At the time of this conference of the national bank
examiners in June 1932 with the members of the governing com-
mittee of the bank's board, the discussion also included the condition
of the other banks in the group system, did it not?

Mr. LORD. There were some comments made by Mr. Walker, I
believe it was.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Walker was one of the examiners?
Mr. LORD. He was there at the meeting.
Mr. PECORA. What comment did he make?
Mr. LORD. The remark was to the effect that we had picked the

rotten banks of the State. That was immediately taken up, and I
think he withdrew the statement, as did Mr. Leyburn also.

Mr. PECORA. Was any reference made by any of the members of
the governing committee in reply to any observations made by the
examiners that the members of the governing committee of the bank
were basing great hopes for an improvement of the condition of the
group and its unit banks through the enactment by Congress of the
branch banking bill?

Mr. LORD. I do not recall that discussion. , They may have.
Mr. PECORA. Did the directors of the group entertain, as a matter

of fact, any such hopes?
Mr. LORD. I think the directors of the group all hoped that there

would be legislation permitting state-wide branch banking.
Mr. PECORA. HOW did the directors expect that such legislation

would improve the condition of the group and its unit banks?
Mr. LORD. I t would enable the group to consolidate into a single

organization, and those banks which had excess capital structure as
against their deposit liabilities would of course be taken in and
would help those whose capital structure was not so large.

Mr. PECORA. Were the officersr and directors of the group doing
anything to promote such an enactment?

Mr. LORD. I was always in favor of it and spoke of it, as I recall
it, at the hearing on the Glass bill back 2 years ago. I spoke of it
in any public talks.
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The CHAIRMAN. DO the laws of Michigan permit state-wide branch
banking ?

Mr. LORD. NO, sir; only branch banking in the municipality in
which the bank is located; not state-wide.

Mr. PECORA. Following the making of the December 1932 examina-
tion of the bank by the national bank examiners, did the Comptroller
of the Currency send to your board a letter containing certain
criticisms ?

Mr. LORD. YOU mean the November state examination ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes; based upon the November examination.
Mr. LORD. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Which was completed, as I understand it, on

December 7?
Mr. LORD. They did.
Mr. PECORA. Could you produce that letter?
Mr. LORD. I have not got it.
Mr. PECORA. Are you familiar in substance with the contents of

the letter?
Mr. LORD. I recall it in a general way. He criticized the repur-

chase agreement. He criticized the amount of Guardian stock, as I
remember it. He criticized the loan to the Union Co.

Mr. PECORA. Well, in words or substance do you recall this lanr
guage in that letter, which I understand was dated January 28,1933,
and was addressed by the Comptroller of the Currency to the Board
of Directors of the bank [reading] :

Despite the efforts that apparently have been put forth to improve the bank's
condition through the elimination of highly unsatisfactory assets, the aggregate
of criticized assets shows an increase over the previous report, the increase
being particularly noticeable in the doubtful items, which in themselves prac-
tically equal the bank's entire capital structure exclusive of the bond deprecia-
tion of over $2,000,000. Your special attention is called to the lines of
the Guardian Detroit Co. agents, $173,685.62; Guardian Detroit Co., $4,621,-
787; and Union Co., $1,074,097.42, as set out and commented upon by the ex-
aminer on page 4r-117, of which $2,077,783 is classed doubtful. Moreover, the
line to the Guardian Detroit Co. represented by a repurchase agreement on
the part of the company, of which $1,180,000 is classed doubtful, is an excessive
loan.

These extensions of credit are particularly objectionable and unsatisfactory
and forecast heavy losses and they should receive such action as will protect
the bank's interest so far as possible. Please bear in mind that the directors
are liable for loss on an excessive loan. It seems hardly reasonable to believe
that you are not aware of the fact that a repurchase agreement is equivalent
to a loan, the excessive feature of which should be corrected without delay.

Do you recall that?
Mr. LORD. I recall that letter; yes.
Senator COUZENS. Was that ever presented to your board of

directors ?
Mr. LORD. I t was presented to the board of directors after the

holiday. The time of the next board meeting was set for, as I
believe, the 14th, or something, but it came right in the bank holiday
and all the turmoil that took place.

Senator COUZENS. YOU say it was presented to the board of di-
rectors at the very next meeting after its receipt ?

Mr. LORD. That is my recollection. The next meeting that was
held.
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Mr. PECORA. NOW do you recall this further statement in the letter
of the Comptroller of the Currency to your board of directors:

Attention is also called to the special schedules on page 9-A and continuing
sheets which show the extent to which loans have been granted on stock of
the Guardian Detroit Union Group, which is to all intents and purposes
equivalent to loaning on the bank's own stock, as the group owns all of the
bank's stock except the qualifying shares of the directors.

Mr. LORD. Yes; I recall that.
Mr. PECORA. That was not the first time this kind of criticism had

been made, was it?
Mr. LORD. I t is the first time I recall any written criticism from

the Comptroller's office. I think we discussed with the examiners
the advisability of getting it out, though.

Mr. PECORA. Had there not been criticism expressed to you or to
the board by the Comptroller's representatives on prior occasions on
this score?

Mr. LORD. Possibly in personal conversation. They knew our atti-
tude. We were trying to get it out just as fast as we could.

Mr. PECORA. Well, to what extent had any success been attained
in that respect?

Mr. LORD. I cannot give it to you, Mr. Pecora, but I know the
attitude of all of the officers.

Mr. PECORA. DO you recall this further statement in that letter
of the Comptroller of the Currency of January 28 last [continuing
reading]:

The extent to which the other Teal-estate account has increased and in all
probability will continue to increase should be a source of considerable concern
to you, since the present investment in these undesirable bank assets aggregates
$5,196,237 and apparently you are unable to dispose of any of the parcels.
Present indications forecast heavy losses in the other real-estate account.

Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora, you could not have moved any real estate
in Detroit at that time. Every effort in the world was, being made
to move the real estate.

Mr. PECORA. Can you tell why such heavy commitments were made
in real estate investments ?

Mr. LORD. They were made in banks that finally came into the
Guardian Detroit Bank. I cannot tell you. The Uuardian Detroit
Bank did not itself as a matter of policy loan on real estate. Most
of our mortgages came in from the Bank of Detroit and the National
Bank of Commerce. And we showed, as I recall it, about $17,000,000
of mortgages.

Mr. PECORA. Let me read further to you from the letter of the
Comptroller of last January [continuing reading] :

With the existing situation ini your bank and condition of the assets and
bond depreciation, the bank is in no condition to pay dividends. Every dollar
of available earnings would appear to be needed to effect limitation of
developing losses and to provide for further probable defaults in the bond
account.

Please give careful consideration to the examiner's report at your next
board meeting and thereafter advise this office of the action taken and progress
made in remedying each of the matters mentioned herein and also mentioned
and commented upon by the examiner on pages 11 and 11-F, giving names and
amounts as to collections and adjustments effected in the doubtful assets, the
action taken in connection with the Guardian Detroit Co. agents, Guardian
Detroit Co., and the Union Co. lines mentioned above and the large concentra-
tion of stock of the Guardian Detroit Union group and state whether the
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excessive loan referred to above has been reduced to the legal limit, forwarding
copies of your communication to Chief National Bank Examiner A. P.
Layburn * * *

Do you recall that?
Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Was any action taken thereon?
Mr. LORD. There was no possibility of action because the bank was

in the hands of the holiday, and then in the hands of the conservator,
and then in the hands 01 the receiver before any action could be
taken.

Mr. PECORA. Well, now, the specific items of criticism referred to
in this letter of the Comptroller of the Currency were based on fact,
were they not?

Mr. LORD. Yes. But may I state in connection with that repur-
chase agreement? They recognized it and took that in as an admis-
sible asset, and the bank was doing everything possible to reduce it.

The CHAIRMAN. Did they have many foreclosures?
Mr. LORD. There were many foreclosures in Detroit, Senator I

do not know the figures.
The CHAIRMAN. I mean in your institution?
Mr. LORD. Yes, I suppose we did. I do not have the figures.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know what became of the original letter of

the Comptroller of the Currency to which I have referred in the last
few questions?

Mr. LORD. I do not. I supposed it was in the bank's files.
Mr. PECORA. This letter was signed by Gibbs Lyons, Deputy

Comptroller. Do you recall that?
Mr. LORD. I think that is the fact; yes.
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Lord, some reference has been made to tem-

porary deposits. What would you call a temporary deposit?
Mr. LORD. I do not know wnat you call a temporary deposit. A

few weeks or a few days.
The CHAIRMAN. Usually a few days or a few weeks ?
Mr. LORD. Well, I would call a few days quite a temporary deposit.

A 30-day deposit I would call more or less temporary; yes. I t is
pretty hard to describe " temporary."

The CHAIRMAN. HOW were they designated? Say a depositor
came in with $100,000?

Mr. LORD. I t is put in the checking account or a certificate of
deposit; just whatever the customer wanted.

Mr. PECORA. They were not entered in any manner different from
any other deposit, were they?

Mr. LORD. NO.
The CHAIRMAN. Say that a man made a temporary deposit and

said he wanted to make this deposit for 3 days; if the bank went
under in the meantime he was just an ordinary depositor ?

Mr. LORD. He took his chance on it just like any long-time
depositor.

Mr. PECORA. Well, frequently large depositors in your bank, like
the Ford Motor Co., were asked to make a temporary deposit?

Mr. LORD. I should say occasionally; not frequently.
Mr. PECORA. Well, how frequently?
Mr. LORD. I do not recall.
Mr. PECORA. Well, do the best you can, in your recollection.
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Mr. LORD. Once or twice a year, maybe.
Mr. PECORA. Once or twice a year?
Mr. LORD. May I say this ? The Ford Motor Co. deposits in their

active account were very temporary deposits in any event. They
would deposit, as I recall it, on the 20th of the month to pay for
their purchases. By the first of the following month most of that
money would have been checked out.

Mr. PECORA. Yes, but once or twice a year, in any event, a request
would be made to a depositor like the Ford Motor Company to make
what was asked for as a temporary deposit for a few days?

Mr. LORD. I doubt if the Ford Motor Co. was asked once or twice
a year for a temporary deposit.

Mr. PEOORA. Well, I simply took your estimate.
Mr. LORD. I do not know how often it was. Maybe once every

two years.
Mr. PECORA. Well, whenever it was, it was done for what purpose?
Mr. LORD. TO increase our deposits. Take us out of bills payable.
Senator COUZENS. AS you look back over the situation now, Mr.

Lord, would you say it was a good thing to consolidate the National
Bank of Commerce and the Guardian Detroit Bank and the Bank of
Detroit?

Mr. LORD. Senator, that is a very hard question to answer. I
would say it was not a bad thing to have done it. I am assuming
from the Senator's question he wonders whether the situation would
have been different so far as the present status of the institution is
concerned if they had not been consolidated. I t is very difficult to
answer that question.

Senator COUZENS. Well, how is it that the Detroit Savings Bank,
one of the oldest banks, did not succumb ?

Mr. LORD. Because they were a State institution.
Senator COUZENS. Yes; and so was the Bank of Detroit a State

institution.
Mr. LORD. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. And so was the Guardian Bank of Detroit a

State institution.
Mr. LORD. I think it probably would have been better for the

Guardian institution had they been organized under the State bank-
ing laws instead of the national.

Senator COUZENS. And had that been the case you still would have
believed it was a good thing to have consolidated those three inde-
pendent banks?

Mr. LORD. Yes; I think it would have. Economies in operation,
Senator, and a saving in various expenses.

Senator COUZENS. The depositors have not seen any evidence of the
economies, and I do not think the stockholders have. But what I
am getting at is this: Here is the oldest bank, the Detroit Savings
Bank, which did not succumb to the consolidation fever, and did not
close but continued to operate, while the other banks, the Guardian
Detroit Bank, the National Bank of Commerce, and the Bank of
Detroit, succumbed under the pressure. Why is it so in that case and
not so in the case of the Detroit Savings Bank?

Mr. LORD. Senator, I do not think it is proper that I should discuss
the condition of the Detroit Savings Bank.
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Senator COTJZENS. I am not asking you to diecuss the condition of
the Detroit Savings Bank.

Mr. LORD. In my opinion had the Guardian been a State institution
they would have been alive and going today.

Senator COTJZENS. SO you would advise a new bank starting, to take
out a State charter, is that so?

Mr. LORD. Not necessarily, no; but under the conditions in Michi-
gan, yes; as they existed.

The CHAIRMAN. Why would converting them from State banks to
national banks affect them adversely?

Mr. LORD. Because I do not think that the national banks have
gotten the cooperation that the State banks got from the banking;
authorities.

The CHAIRMAN. They had the Federal Eeserve to fall back on?
Mr. LORD. Senator, when the holiday came the Guardian National

Bank of Commerce did not owe anybody a cent, and had $22,000,000
in cash in the till.

Senator COUZENS. And never applied for a loan from the R.F.C.?
Mr. LORD. And never applied for a loan from the K.F.C., and owed

the Federal Reserve Bank nothing.
The CHAIRMAN. Why did they not reopen?
Mr. LORD. Because they were not permitted to reopen.
The CHAIRMAN. By the State authorities?
Mr. LORD. By the national authorities.
The CHAIRMAN. I t seems to me that the national authorities would

not have the power to cause a bank that was perfectly solvent to close.
Mr. LORD. They did have the power.
The CHAIRMAN. This examiner's report does not show they had

$22,000,000 of assets.
Mr. LORD. I did not say $22,000,000 of assets. I said that they had

$22,000,000 in cash on hand at the time of the closing, and owed the
Federal Reserve Bank nothing nor the Reconstruction Finance Cor-
poration anything.

The CHAIRMAN. HOW large were their deposits?
Mr. LORD. Their deposits were, as I recall it, about $118,000,000.
Mr. PECORA. NOW Mr. Lord, the first exhibit put in evidence when

you took the stand before this committee on Tuesday of this week
was a copy of the articles of association of the Guardian Detroit
Group, Inc., which, in other words, is its charter.

Mr. LORD. I recall it.
Mr. PECORA. And Article 9 of that exhibit contains the following

provision:
The holders of the stock of this corporation shall be individually and severally

liable (in proportion to the number of shares of its stock held by them respec-
tively) for any statutory liability imposed upon this corporation by reason of
its ownership of shares of the capital stock of any bank or trust company.

Now in offering this stock to the public that provision of the
charter was adverted to in public advertisements, was it not?

Mr. LORD. And on the back of the certificate, as I recall it.
Mr. PECORA. I was coming to that. I t was also called attention

to in the advertisements offering this stock to the public^ was it not?
Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora, I do not know of any advertisement ever

offering the stock to the public.
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Senator COTTZENS. I do not think it was.
Mr. PECORA. Well, this provision of the charter was
Mr. LORD (interposing). I t was well known to everybody.
Mr. PECORA (continuing). Was shown upon the certificates of

stock?
Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. That were issued by the Group ?
Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW is it not a fact that on October 18, 1929, these

articles of association of the Group were amended by adding the
following clause to article 9, which is the article I have just read to
you:
And the stockholders of this corporation by the acceptance of their certificates
of stock of this corporation severally agree that such liability may be enforced
in the same manner as statutory liabilities may now or hereafter be enforce-
able against stockholders of banks or trust companies under the laws of the
United States or the State of Michigan. A list of the stockholders of this cor-
poration shall be filed with the Banking Commissioner of Michigan and the
OomptroUer of the Currency whenever requested by either of these officers.

Do you recall that amendment?
Mr. LORD. Yes; I do.
Mr. PECORA. And was that provision also shown upon the certifi-

cates of stock issued by the Group ?
Mr. LORD. I assume it was on the certificates issued after that date.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, to your knowledge, is it not a fact that Mr.

B. C. Schram, the receiver of the Guardian National Bank of Com-
merce of Detroit, and Alexander Groesbeck, the receiver of the
Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc., in those capacities, have
brought actions against stockholders of the Guardian Detroit Union
Group, Inc., to enforce the double liability in favor of the bank?

Mr. LORD. I think there is an action. 1 did not realize Governor
Groesbeck was in on it.

Mr. PECORA. Well, I think the affirmative action for the enforce-
ment of such liability was brought by Mr. Schram as the receiver of
the bank.

Mr. LORD. That is my recollection. I do not know the legal
phases of it, but that is my understanding.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, do you know that in that action that an action
was brought against Mr. Schram as receiver of the bank and against
Governor Groesbeck as receiver o,f the Group to restrain them from
enforcing this liability ?

Mr. LORD. I know there is such an action. I know nothing about
the details, nor have I ever seen the papers.

Mr. PECORA. And among the parties plaintiff in that action were
officers and directors and, m fact, founders of the Group?

Mr. LORD. I believe there were one or two; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Well, just the names that occur to me hastily now.

Mr. Fred T. Murphy?
Mr. LORD. He was chairman of the board of the bank.
Mr. PECORA. He was chairman of the board of the bank?
Mr. LORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Also an officer of the group or director of the group ?
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Mr. LOKD. He was a director.
Mr. PECORA. And one of the founders?
Mr. LORD. Of the bank; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Phelps Newberry?
Mr. LORD. He was an officer of the bank.
Mr. PECORA. And also a director of the group ?
Mr. LORD. A director; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Carl B. Tuttle was roue of the directors of the

National Bank of Commerce at the time it was merged with the
Guardian Detroit Bank, was he not?

Mr. LORD. He was also a director of the Guardian National Bank
of Commerce.

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will now take a recess until 10:30
tomorrow morning.

(Thereupon, at 4:25 p.m., Thursday, Dec. 21, 1933, an adjourn-
ment was taken until 10:30 a.m. the next day, Friday, Dec. 22,1933.)
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